

RECOVER-SLEEP: A Platform Protocol for Evaluation of Interventions for Sleep Disturbances in Post-Acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 Infection (PASC)

National Clinical Trial (NCT) Identified Number Pending

Co-Principal Investigators

Christina Barkauskas, MD christina.barkauskas@duke.edu

Matthew B. Maas, MD, MS mbmaas@northwestern.edu

Daniel J. Buysse, MD buyssedj@upmc.edu

Susan Redline, MD, MPH sredline@bwh.harvard.edu

Sairam Parthasarathy, MD spartha1@arizona.edu

Mariana Figueiro, PhD mariana.figueiro@mountsinai.org

Protocol Sponsor Christina Barkauskas, MD

Funded by National Institutes of Health

> Version Number V3.0

> > Version Date 25JAN2024

Table of Contents

List of Ta	bles	v
List of Fi	gures	v
STATEME	NT OF COMPLIANCE	1
1.1	Synopsis	1
1.2	Schema	4
1.3	Key Roles	9
2.1	Study Rationale	
2.2	Background	
2.3	Risk/Benefit Assessment	
2.3.1	Known Potential Risks	
2.3.2	Known Potential Benefits	
2.3.3	Assessment of Potential Risks and Benefits	
	ECTIVES AND ENDPOINTS	
	DY DESIGN	
4.1	Overall Design	
4.2	Scientific Rationale for Study Design	
4.3	Justification for Dose	
4.4	End of Study Definition	
	DY POPULATION	
5.1	Inclusion Criteria	
5.2	Exclusion Criteria	
5.3	Lifestyle Considerations	
5.4	Screen Failures	
5.5	Study Definition of Enrollment	
5.6	Strategies for Recruitment and Retention	
6 STU	DY INTERVENTION	19
6.1	Study Intervention(s) Administration	19
6.1.1	Study Intervention Description	19
6.1.2	Dosing and Administration	19
6.2	Preparation/Handling/Storage/Accountability	19
6.2.1	Acquisition and Accountability	19
6.2.2	Formulation, Appearance, Packaging, and Labeling	19
6.2.3	Product Storage and Stability	19
6.2.4	Preparation	
6.2.5	Destruction	
6.3	Measures to Minimize Bias: Randomization and Blinding	
6.3.1	Unblinding	
6.4	Study Intervention Adherence.	
6.5	Concomitant Therapy	
6.5.1	Rescue Medicine	
	TICIPANT DISCONTINUATION/WITHDRAWAL	
7.1	Participant Discontinuation from Study Intervention	
7.2	Participant Withdrawal from the Study	
7.3	Lost to Follow-Up	
7.3 7.4	•	
	Study Halting Rules DY ASSESSMENTS AND PROCEDURES	
8 STU	DT AGGEGGIVIEINTG AND FRUGEDURED	ZZ

8	3.1	Schedule of Procedures	22
8	3.2	Pre-randomization Visits (Wk -6 to -1)	22
	8.2.1	Pre-screening	22
	8.2.2	Screening	22
8	3.3	Baseline (Day 0)	24
8	3.4	Pre-intervention and Intervention	25
	8.4.1	Pre-intervention	25
	8.4.2	Intervention	25
8	3.5	End of Intervention Clinic Visit (EOI ±3 days)	26
8	3.6	Early Termination Clinic Visit	
8	3.7	End of Study (EOI +30 (±3) days)	27
8	3.8	Study Assessments	
	8.8.1	Primary Outcome Measures	27
	8.8.2	Secondary Outcome Measures	27
	8.8.3	Exploratory PROs	
	8.8.4	Split Week Self-assessment of Sleep Survey (for CPSD Appendix)	
	8.8.5	Patient Global Impression of Change	
	8.8.6	Biomarkers	
	3.9	Biorepository For Future Research	
9		ETY ASSESSMENTS AND REPORTING	
ç	9.1	Adverse Events and Serious Adverse Events	
	9.1.1	Definition of Adverse Events and Serious Adverse Events	
	9.1.2	Collection Period of AE and SAE Information	
	9.1.3	Time Period and Frequency for Event Assessment and Follow-Up	33
	9.1.4	Reporting and Monitoring of SAEs for Study Drug(s) or UADEs for	
	Device		
	9.1.5	Events of Special Interest	
	9.1.6	Reporting of Pregnancy	
10		FISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS	
	10.1	Statistical Hypotheses	
	10.2	Sample Size Determination	
	10.3	Populations for Analyses	
	10.4	Statistical Analyses	
	10.4.1	Overall Statistical Design	
	10.4.2	Analysis of the Primary Endpoint(s)	
	10.4.3	Analysis of the Secondary Endpoint(s)	
	10.4.4	Analysis of the Exploratory Endpoint(s)	
4.4	10.4.5	Planned Interim Analyses PORTING DOCUMENTATION AND OPERATIONAL CONSIDERATIONS	37
11			
	11.1	Regulatory, Ethical, and Study Oversight Considerations Informed Consent Process	
	11.1.1	Study Discontinuation and Closure	
	11.1.2	•	
	11.1.3	Confidentiality and Privacy Key Roles and Study Governance	
	11.1.4	Data and Safety Monitoring Board	
	11.1.6	Clinical Monitoring	
	11.1.7	Quality Assurance and Quality Control	
	11.1.7	Data Handling and Record Keeping	40 ⊿1

11.1.9	Protocol Deviations	41
11.1.10	Publication and Data Sharing Policy	41
11.1.11		
11.2	Abbreviations	
11.3	Protocol Amendment History	43
		44
13 APPE	ENDIX A: MODAFINIL AND SOLRIAMFETOL FOR HYPERSOMNIA	48
13.1	Study Design and Rationale	48
13.1.1	Primary Outcome Measures and Endpoints	48
13.1.2	Schedule of Additional Procedures	48
13.1.3	Blinding 51	
13.2	Additional Appendix-Level Exclusion Criteria	51
13.2.1	Modafinil Exclusion Criteria	51
13.2.2	Solriamfetol Exclusion Criteria	51
13.3	Halting Rules	52
13.4	Modafinil Information	52
13.4.1	Risk Assessment	52
13.4.2	Formulation, Appearance, Packaging, and Labeling	52
13.4.3	Drug Dispensing, Storage, and Stability	52
13.4.4	Dosing and Administration	
13.4.5	Rationale for Selection of Dose	53
13.5	Solriamfetol Information	53
13.5.1	Risk Assessment	53
13.5.2	Formulation, Appearance, Packaging, and Labeling	53
13.5.3	Drug Dispensing, Storage, and Stability	53
13.5.4	Dosing and Administration	
13.5.5	Rationale for Selection of Dose	54
13.6	Events of Special Interest	
13.7	Statistical Considerations (Appendix Level)	54
13.7.1	Sample Size Determination	
14 APPE	ENDIX B: COMPLEX PASC-RELATED SLEEP DISTURBANCES (CPSD)	
14.1	Study Design and Rationale	
14.1.1	Primary Outcome Measures and Endpoints	
14.1.2		57
14.1.3	Blinding 60	
14.2	Additional Appendix-Level Exclusion Criteria	
14.2.1	Tailored Lighting Exclusion Criteria	
14.2.2	Melatonin Exclusion Criteria	
14.3	Halting Rules	
14.4	Tailored Light Information	
14.4.1	Risk Assessment	
14.4.2	Light Delivery Method	61
14.4.3	Dosing 61	
14.4.4	Rationale for Selection of Dose	
14.5	Melatonin Information	
14.5.1	Risk Assessment	
14.5.2	Formulation, Appearance, Packaging, and Labeling	
14.5.3	Drug Dispensing, Storage, and Stability	62

14.5.4	Dosing and Administration	62
14.5.5	Rationale for Selection of Dose	
14.6	RESET-PASC Information	
14.7	Events of Special Interest	63
14.8	Statistical Considerations (Appendix Level)	63
	Rationale for Selection of Dose	

List of Tables

Table 1. Summary of Study Objectives, Outcome Measures, and Endpoints	13
Table 2. Schedule of Procedures for Appendix A - Modafinil and Solriamfetol for Hyper	somnia 49
Table 3. Schedule of Procedures for Appendix B - Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance	58

List of Figures

Figure 1. RECOVER-SLEEP Protocol Overall Workflow	4
Figure 2. Sleep-Related Breathing Disorder Screening Schema	6
Figure 3. Phenotype Assessment Schematic	7
Figure 4. Sample Size Estimates Using the ANCOVA Model	55
Figure 5. Appendix B 2x2 Factorial Design	56

** To ensure the integrity of the study's randomization and data collection process, some material has been condensed or removed from this public version of the protocol. If you have any questions, please email recoverresearch@duke.edu.

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

The trial will be carried out in accordance with International Conference on Harmonisation Good Clinical Practice (ICH GCP) and the following:

• United States (US) Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) applicable to clinical studies (45 CFR Part 46, 21 CFR Part 50, 21 CFR Part 56, 21 CFR Part 312, and/or 21 CFR Part 812)

National Institutes of Health (NIH)-funded investigators and clinical trial site staff who are responsible for the conduct, management, or oversight of NIH-funded clinical trials have completed Human Subjects Protection and ICH GCP Training.

The protocol, informed consent form(s), recruitment materials, and all participant materials will be submitted to the central Institutional Review Board (IRB) for review and approval. Approval of both the protocol and the consent form(s) must be obtained before any participant is enrolled. Any amendment to the protocol will require review and approval by the IRB before the changes are implemented to the study. In addition, all changes to the consent form will be IRB-approved; a determination will be made regarding whether a new consent needs to be obtained from participants who provided consent, using a previously approved consent form.

Title:	RECOVER-SLEEP: A Platform Protocol for Evaluation of Interventions for Sleep Disturbances in Post-Acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 Infection (PASC)
Study Description:	This platform protocol is a prospective, multi-center, multi-arm, randomized controlled platform trial evaluating potential interventions for PASC-mediated sleep disturbances. The hypothesis is that symptoms of sleep and circadian disorders that emerge in patients with PASC can be improved by phenotype-targeted interventions. Specific sleep and circadian disorders addressed in this protocol include sleep-related daytime impairment (referred to as hypersomnia) and complex PASC- related sleep disturbance (reflecting symptoms of insomnia and sleep- wake rhythm disturbance).
	The platform protocol is designed to be flexible so that it is suitable for a range of study settings and intervention types. Therefore, the platform protocol provides a general protocol structure that can be shared by multiple interventions and allows comparative analysis across the interventions. For example, objectives, measures, and endpoints are generalized in the platform protocol, but intervention-specific features are detailed in separate appendices.
	Interventions will be added to the platform protocol as appendices. Each appendix will leverage all elements of the platform protocol, with additional elements described in the individual appendix.

1.1 SYNOPSIS

Objectives:	Primary:		
	 Evaluate the efficacy of study intervention versus control on sleep- related daytime impairment, sleep disturbance, and/or sleep-wake rhythm disturbance 		
	Secondary:		
	 Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on fatigue Assess the effect of study intervention versus control on cognitive function 		
	Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on PASC- related symptoms		
	 Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on insomnia symptoms 		
	 Compare the effect of study intervention versus control on sleep duration, efficiency and timing 		
	Compare the effect of study intervention versus control on sleep- wake patterns		
	Exploratory:		
	 Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on rebound symptoms 		
	Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on change in other patient-reported outcomes		
	Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on relevant biomarkers		
	 Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on rebound sleep-wake patterns 		
	 Describe patterns of positive airway pressure device (PAP) device adherence and the association of PAP device adherence on study outcomes (among participants using study-provided continuous PAP devices) 		
	Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on participants' impression of their change in health status		
Study Population:	Each study intervention appendix may require a different sample size depending on the number of groups within the appendix and the design of the appendix. This platform will enroll adult participants who have persistent symptoms of various sleep disturbances. Overall enrollment will depend on the number of screen failures, the number of study intervention appendices that are added, the ability to pool their control groups for analysis, and adjustments to sample size based on study data.		
	The goal is to have a diverse population, including underserved communities and racial/ethnic populations frequently underrepresented in clinical research.		
Description of Sites/Facilities Enrolling Participants:	Participants will be recruited from various acute COVID-19 trials and		

	appendix design. Approximately 25 to 100 sites in the United States may participate.	
Description of Study Intervention:	Each study intervention appendix describes different study intervention(s) and control.	
Participant Duration:	The duration of each intervention will be appendix-specific. An End of Study visit will occur for all interventions approximately 30 days after the end of the intervention. Study participation will last for the pre- randomization period, the duration of the intervention, and until the End of Study visit.	

Version 3.0 25JAN2024

1.2 SCHEMA

The overall protocol design is illustrated in Figure 1. The workflow of home sleep apnea testing (HSAT) and sleep-related breathing disorder (SRBD) screening is detailed in Figure 2, and the phenotype assessment is exhibited in Figure 3.





Version 3.0 25JAN2024

Figure 1. Abbreviations: SD – sleep disturbance; SRI – sleep-related impairment; SRBD – sleep-related breathing disorder; HSAT – home sleep apnea testing.

Participants will be initially pre-screened for trial entry over the phone. If they pass this screening, participants will undergo informed consent for the platform protocol, followed by assessment with both the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD. Participants with adjusted T scores less than 60 on both assessments will be considered screen failures, but those scoring 60 or greater on either will proceed to SRBD screening (green box). Participants who have documentation within the past 6 months verifying they have adequately treated, mild, or no sleep apnea will proceed to the phenotype assessment (red box). Participants will be marked as untreated or unknown if they do not have documentation within the past 6 months verifying they have adequately treated, mild, or no sleep apnea; unknown can also refer to being treated with non-PAP treatments. These participants will be referred for HSAT (yellow hatched box). After completing HSAT, participants will need to follow-up for another inperson visit or phone call to review sleep apnea test results and determine continued trial eligibility. Participants identified with untreated moderate or severe Obstructive Sleep Apnea (OSA) or inadequately treated OSA will be referred to clinical care for initiation or modification of OSA treatment. Assuming testing and treatment for sleep apnea are adequate after clinical intervention, participants will retake the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD and, if still eligible, proceed to phenotype assessment (red box); however, if their sleep symptoms improve after diagnosis and treatment of OSA (both T scores <60), they will be ineligible for study participation. The participants' phenotype – hypersonnia or complex PASC-related sleep disturbance – will be determined by their PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD scores coupled with several simple, self-reported sleepsymptom questions. Based upon their phenotypes, participants will be assigned to a specific trial appendix. Appendix-level exclusion criteria will be applied to classify participants as screen failures or eligible for Baseline assessments. Eligible participants will consent to the appendix before starting Baseline activities. At the Baseline visit, participants will complete the appendix-level activities and be randomly assigned to an intervention group. Participants will proceed to pre-intervention and intervention activities. Then, they will return for an EOI clinic visit comprising the listed activities. Finally, participants will be contacted by phone on or around 30 days after the End of Study Clinic Visit for a final safety assessment. For greater workflow detail, see Section 8.







Figure 2. Abbreviations: OSA – obstructive sleep apnea; SRBD – sleep-related breathing disorder; HSAT – home sleep apnea testing; CSA – central sleep apnea.

This schematic represents how SRBD is screened based on history and available documentation (green hatched box). Some participants will require additional testing and will be referred for HSAT (yellow hatched box). Participants referred for HSAT will be scheduled for testing and/or clinical treatment. Participants who choose not to complete testing or who are found to have moderate-severe OSA and choose not to be treated will be ineligible. Participants who complete testing will proceed to the phenotype assessment if testing reveals (a) participants do not have SRBD or (b) participants have OSA but they adequately adhere to treatment. Participants will be ineligible if testing reveals they (c) have OSA but do not adequately adhere to treatment or (d) have an SRBD that is not OSA.

Figure 3. Phenotype Assessment Schematic



Version 3.0 25JAN2024

Figure 3. Abbreviations: SD – sleep disturbance; SRI – sleep-related impairment; CPSD – Complex PASC-related Sleep Disturbance.

Participants' scores on the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD will determine their allocation to one of four phenotype pathways, leading to the Hypersomnia arm or the CPSD arm, or to screen failure. Applying appendix-level eligibility criteria will determine if participants proceed to Baseline assessments and randomization or if they screen fail. Note that screen failures may be re-evaluated for other phenotypes for which their PROMIS 8a SRI or 8b SD score matches.

1.3 KEY ROLES

Platform Protocol Sponsor: Christina Barkauskas, MD Duke Clinical Research Institute christina.barkauskas@duke.edu 919-681-6845	
Platform Protocol Co-Principal Investigators: Christina Barkauskas, MD Duke Clinical Research Institute Duke University christina.barkauskas@duke.edu	Sus an Redline, MD, MPH Brigham and Women's Hospital Harvard University sredline@bwh.harvard.edu
Appendix A Co-Principal Investigators: Matthew B. Maas, MD, MS Northwestern Feinberg School of Medicine mbmaas@northwestern.edu	Appendix B Co-Principal Investigators: Daniel J. Buysse, MD University of Pittsburgh buyssedj@upmc.edu
Sairam Parthasarathy, MD The University of Arizona Health Sciences spartha1@arizona.edu	Mariana Figueiro, PhD Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai mariana.figueiro@mountsinai.org Sairam Parthasarathy, MD
	The University of Arizona Health Sciences spartha1@arizona.edu

Version 3.0 25JAN2024

2 INTRODUCTION

2.1 STUDY RATIONALE

Post-Acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection (PASC), also known as Long COVID, is a chronic condition that develops in up to 80% of SARS-CoV-2-infected, hospitalized patients and in 40% to 70% of non-hospitalized patients with COVID-19.¹⁻⁴ The number of individuals with PASC is rising, and the personal and global impact of PASC symptoms can be debilitating. Individuals with PASC can experience extensive symptoms, including dyspnea, autonomic dysfunction, exercise intolerance, anxiety, depression, cognitive impairment, and a wide range of sleep disturbances. Insufficient sleep, excessive daytime sleepiness, and sleep-wake disturbances can markedly impact quality of life, energy and vitality, and overall health – directly or indirectly affecting other PASC symptoms. Therefore, with the increasing number of people infected with SARS-CoV-2, an urgent and unmet clinical need exists to better understand the pathophysiology of PASC and to develop targeted interventions that restore patients' sleep health. This platform protocol aims to investigate interventions with prior evidence of improving disordered sleep and its daytime symptoms. If successful, results will enable providers to treat PASC-emergent symptoms of sleep and circadian rhythm disturbances.

2.2 BACKGROUND

In 2019, a novel coronavirus-disease (COVID-19) emerged in Wuhan, China. A month later, the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention identified a new beta-coronavirus (SARS coronavirus 2, or SARS-CoV-2) as the etiological agent.⁵ The clinical manifestations of COVID-19 range from asymptomatic infection or mild, transient symptoms to severe viral pneumonia with respiratory failure, and other serious, life-threatening complications.

COVID-19 has led to the deaths of more than 6 million people worldwide, and it has affected even more lives through often-debilitating symptoms lingering long after acute SARS-CoV-2 infection. Post-Acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection, also known as PASC, is a chronic condition that affects nearly every organ system, with more than 200 individual symptoms.⁶ PASC can occur regardless of the severity of acute COVID-19 disease, and it impacts across socioeconomic, racial and ethnic, and age strata. These prolonged symptoms open the door for substantial short- and long-term individual and societal costs, including healthcare costs and inability to work. Prolonged symptoms have kept individuals out of work, which has exacerbated poverty in underserved, historically minoritized populations and worsened a decades-long mental health crisis. Considering these costs, identifying safe and effective methods to treat and prevent the occurrence of PASC represents an urgent, unmet public health need.

To address this need, the NIH has launched the RECOVER initiative (RECOVER: Researching COVID to Enhance Recovery) to better understand the disease. The RECOVER Initiative brings together patients, caregivers, clinicians, community leaders, and scientists from across the nation to understand, prevent, and treat PASC. The RECOVER Consortium represents and supports researchers who are leading studies on PASC at more than 200 sites around the country. These studies have a diverse group of participants, including adults, pregnant people, and children. Data from the RECOVER initiative, as well as existing literature, have highlighted three predominant symptom clusters, including exercise intolerance, cognitive dysfunction, and autonomic dysfunction, which are frequently reported and also of substantial importance to patients. In addition, data have identified substantial heterogeneity in symptomology and

presentation, even among those within a specific symptom cluster, as well as poor concordance between objective findings and reported symptoms in many cases.^{6,7}

Emerging research is also beginning to identify risk factors for PASC. Women are disproportionately impacted by PASC relative to men at an approximately 3:1 ratio, with this sex difference appearing to fade in older individuals 60 to 70 years of age.⁸⁻¹⁰ Longitudinal, multi-omic profiling of COVID patients has revealed several anticipating risk factors for PASC at the time of diagnosis, including type 2 diabetes, SARS-CoV-2 RNAemia, Epstein-Barr Virus viremia, and autoantibodies.¹¹

Healthy sleep and circadian rhythms are fundamental and integrative physiological processes that are critical for physical and mental health, immune function, longevity, and well-being.¹²⁻¹⁴ In the general population, disturbed sleep and circadian physiology increase the prevalence and/or incidence of cardiovascular disease, renal disease, diabetes, and interstitial lung disease and are associated with mood disturbances, cognitive impairment, and risk of Alzheimer's Disease (including memory encoding/retrieval and alertness/executive functioning).¹⁵⁻²¹ Underlying mechanisms for these adverse outcomes include perturbations of autonomic function, inflammation, oxidative stress, metabolism, neurodegeneration, neuroinflammation, amyloid β production and clearance, synaptic plasticity, hematopoiesis, and atherosclerosis.^{19,22-24} Sleep is also associated with antigen-specific immune defense, consistent with a close inter-relationship between sleep and both the adaptive and innate immune systems, highlighting sleep's specific relevance to PASC.²⁵

Symptoms of sleep-related disorders are the third most common PASC symptom after fatigue and shortness of breath.^{26,27} Recent international surveys studying PASC that included detailed sleep measures suggested that long-lasting sleep symptoms are at the "core of post-acute sequelae of Covid-19".²⁸ Several mechanisms likely contribute to the occurrence of a wide spectrum of sleep disturbances following SARS-CoV-2 infection. PASC-related neuroinflammation may directly affect central brain centers that regulate sleep-wake patterns and circadian rhythmicity leading to disorders characterized by insomnia (difficulty falling asleep or maintaining sleep), hypersomnia (excessive daytime sleepiness and difficulty staying alert), and variability in sleep timing (delayed sleep onset or highly variable sleep patterns). Novel presentations of sleep disturbances also have been reported in individuals with PASC, such as within-person transitions from insomnia to hypersomnia (suggesting instability in hypothalamic and other sleep-wake brain centers), nightmares and REM behavioral disorder (a potential harbinger of neurodegeneration), and restless leg syndrome (implicating abnormalities in iron and dopamine-related pathways). Sleep-wake patterns are also influenced by physical and mental health conditions common after SARS-CoV-2 infection, providing reciprocal, amplifying inter-relationships between disordered sleep and poor health. Untreated sleep disturbances in PASC may not only directly impact quality of life, mood, alertness, and daily function, but also contribute to the pathogenesis of PASC and its multiple symptom clusters through effects on autonomic nervous dysfunction, inflammation, oxidative stress, metabolism, neurodegeneration, neuroinflammation, amyloid β production and clearance, synaptic plasticity, hematopoiesis, and immune dysfunction.24,25,29-32

Evidence-based treatments for sleep disorders reduce sleep symptoms and improve quality of life and health. However, scant data specifically address their utility in patients with PASC. Therefore, treatment of PASC-related sleep disturbances provides an attractive intervention target. Given that sleep disturbances and disorders disproportionately affect low-income and minoritized populations, clinical trials should target sleep disturbance symptoms for improving PASC and appropriately represent minority groups in the sample population.³³

2.3 RISK/BENEFIT ASSESSMENT

2.3.1 KNOWN POTENTIAL RISKS

Potential risks of this study include those associated with the specific study intervention (refer to appendices for details), sleep apnea testing, blood draws, nasal swabs, and loss of confidentiality.

Risks associated with sleep apnea testing include skin irritation associated with sensors taped to the skin and temporary disturbance of sleep.

Risks associated with blood draws include momentary discomfort and/or bruising. Infection, excess bleeding, clotting, or fainting are also possible, although unlikely.

Risks associated with nasal swabs include mild irritation, insignificant local pain, and minor bleeding.

Loss of confidentiality is also a risk. However, coding all participant data with a unique identification number will minimize the risk of loss of participant confidentiality.

Participation in this study may induce post exertional malaise (PEM) in those prone to PEM. PEM may be triggered by travel to appointments, extended neurocognitive testing, or active participation in the interventions.

Additional risks associated with interventions will be defined in the appendices.

2.3.2 KNOWN POTENTIAL BENEFITS

Participants may benefit from improvement in PASC symptoms and quality of life. Because many of the sleep-specific interventions are placebo controlled, participants may not derive any direct benefit from participation. However, society in general and future patients infected with SARS-CoV-2 will benefit from the study's results, which will provide a better understanding of the benefits and risks of sleep disturbance treatment for PASC and alleviation of PASC symptoms. The participants who undergo sleep apnea testing as part of the initial trial screening process will receive these study results, which can guide further evaluation and treatment. Participants who screen positive for OSA may receive a study-provided Positive Airway Pressure (PAP) device. Participants may be able to keep activity trackers and/or portable blood pressure monitors for personal health monitoring after the study ends.

2.3.3 ASSESSMENT OF POTENTIAL RISKS AND BENEFITS

Potential benefits may outweigh potential risks. PASC is a significant health issue and can have consequences that impact quality of life. These consequences affect the individual and society at large.

3 OBJECTIVES AND ENDPOINTS

The objectives, outcome measures, and endpoints listed in Table 1 are shared across all intervention appendices. Further details on outcome measures and endpoints are provided in Sections 8.8 and 10 and the Statistical Analysis Plan (SAP).

OBJECTIVES	OUTCOME MEASURES	ENDPOINTS
Primary		
Evaluate the efficacy of study intervention versus control on sleep-related daytime impairment, sleep disturbance, and/or sleep- wake rhythm disturbance	 See each appendix for which measure(s) is/are used: PROMIS 8a SRI (Sleep-Related Impairment) PROMIS 8b SD (Sleep Disturbance) (only Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance) Activity tracker 	 Primary endpoint: change in total score from baseline to End of Intervention (EOI) of either 8a SRI or 8b SD The other measure becomes a secondary endpoint. Primary endpoint (only for Appendix B: Complex PASC- Related Sleep Disturbances): change in sleep onset variability from baseline to EOI
Secondary		
Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on fatigue	PROMIS 10a Fatigue	Change from baseline to EOI on PROMIS 10a Fatigue
Assess the effect of study intervention versus control on cognitive function	 Everyday Cognition 2 (ECog2) Neurocognitive Battery 	Change from baseline to EOI on cognitive function
Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on PASC-related symptoms	PASC Symptom Questionnaire	Change from baseline to EOI on PASC-related symptoms
Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on insomnia symptoms	Insomnia Severity Index (ISI)	Change in total score from baseline to EOI on the ISI
Compare the effect of study intervention versus control on sleep duration, efficiency, and timing	Sleep diary	Change from baseline to EOI in sleep onset variability, average nocturnal and 24-hour sleep duration, and absolute sleep midpoint
Compare the effect of study intervention versus control on sleep-wake patterns	Activity tracker	Change from baseline to EOI in average nocturnal and 24-hour sleep duration, sleep efficiency, and sleep midpoint

OBJECTIVES	OUTCOME MEASURES	ENDPOINTS
Exploratory		
Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on rebound symptoms	PROMIS 8a SRIPROMIS 8b SD	Change in total score of either 8a SRI or 8b SD from EOI to End of Study
Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on change in other patient-reported outcomes (PROs)	 Orthostatic Hypotension Questionnaire (OHQ) Modified DePaul Symptom Questionnaire Post- exertional Malaise (DSQ- PEM) 	Change from baseline to EOI on PROs
Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on relevant biomarkers	Biomarker levels in biosamples	Change in biomarker(s) from baseline to EOI
Describe the effect of study intervention versus control on rebound sleep-wake patterns	Activity tracker	Change from EOI to End of Study in average nocturnal and 24- hour sleep duration, sleep efficiency, and sleep midpoint
Describe patterns of PAP device adherence and the association of PAP device adherence on study outcomes (among participants using study-provided continuous PAP devices)	Hours of PAP use from the PAP device output	Average nightly PAP use over the study period
Evaluate the effect of study intervention versus control on participants' impression of their change in health status	Patient Global Impression of Severity (PGIS)	Change in total score from baseline to EOI on the PGIS

4 STUDY DESIGN

4.1 OVERALL DESIGN

This platform protocol is a prospective, multi-center, multi-arm, randomized, controlled trial evaluating possible treatments for sleep disturbance in PASC. It includes trials of different designs using different interventions examining several symptoms of sleep disturbance (sleep phenotypes). Each appendix describes a study intervention or interventions that target(s) a different symptom of sleep disturbance with an adequate sample size to meet the platform protocol objectives. Refer to the protocol appendices for further information on each study intervention.

Participants will provide informed consent for the platform protocol, which includes general screening procedures and an assessment of their sleep phenotype. Based on their sleep phenotype, participants will be assigned to an appendix intervention and provide informed consent for that appendix. Within the assigned appendix, participants will be randomized to an intervention group based on that appendix's study design.

This protocol will leverage common data elements already collected as part of the RECOVER initiative. The protocol will also collect patient-reported outcomes related to symptoms directly or indirectly impacted by sleep disturbances, such as fatigue and cognition. Follow-up will include a combination of in-person visits, when necessary to obtain objective clinical assessments, and phone calls, to be mindful of the participant burden.

4.2 SCIENTIFIC RATIONALE FOR STUDY DESIGN

As part of the platform design, all participants will be screened for sleep-related breathing disorders (SRBD), including OSA, central sleep apnea (CSA), Cheyne-Stokes breathing, and sleep-related hypoxemia unexplained by OSA. These SRBDs are either exclusion criteria (CSA, Cheyne-Stokes breathing, unexplained hypoxemia) or, for OSA, a significant co-morbidity that must be assessed and managed before assessing eligibility for a specific sleep phenotype arm.³⁴ OSA, the most common SRBD, occurs in 9% to 38% of adults and leads to nightly, recurring acute hypoxemic episodes that can trigger a cascade of pathophysiological responses, including inflammation, autonomic and endothelial dysfunction, and oxidative stress. This cascade of responses can promote adverse physiology and symptom clusters relevant to PASC, including cardiometabolic disease, excessive daytime sleepiness, neurocognitive impairment (including "brain fog" as reported by patients with sleep apnea), and possibly lung injury.^{15,16,35,36} Although data are scant on OSA in PASC, among patients with acute SARS-CoV-2 infection, OSA is associated with an approximately 50% increased mortality rate in analyses adjusted for demographic factors; notably, no evident increased risk was observed in patients with treated OSA.³⁴ Importantly, and relevant to this clinical trial, untreated severe sleep apnea can negatively impact the efficacy of treatments for all other sleep disorders. In using wake-promoting medications, it is important to exclude untreated OSA or only use these medications in patients with hypersomnia who do not tolerate or fail primary treatment of OSA. Therefore, to test interventions targeting PASC-emergent sleep disturbances like insomnia and hypersomnia, it is important to screen for and exclude individuals with moderate or severe, untreated OSA and other severe SRBDs.

Each appendix will detail a different study intervention and design that targets the complex symptoms of PASC-emergent sleep disturbance. Study interventions may include pharmaceutical agents, hormones, behavioral interventions, light therapy, or non-traditional interventions. Additional study interventions may be added as new agents/interventions are proposed to address sleep disturbance issues in PASC.

4.3 JUSTIFICATION FOR DOSE

The dose and duration of the study intervention will be based on the specific intervention. Refer to the appendices for details.

4.4 END OF STUDY DEFINITION

The end of study will occur when all participants have completed the End of Study visit which is to be scheduled approximately 30 days after the participant has completed the study intervention period.

5 STUDY POPULATION

The following inclusion and exclusion criteria are the basic criteria for the platform protocol. Some appendices may have variations or criteria specific to their intervention. See appendices.

5.1 INCLUSION CRITERIA

In order to be eligible to participate in this study, an individual must meet <u>all</u> of the following criteria:

- 1. ≥18 years of age at the time of enrollment
- 2. Previous suspected, probable, or confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection, as defined by the Pan American Health Organization:³⁷

Suspected* case of SARS-CoV-2 infection - Three options, A through C:

- A. Met the clinical OR epidemiological criteria:
 - a. Clinical criteria: Acute onset of fever AND cough (influenza-like illness) OR Acute onset of ANY THREE OR MORE of the following signs or symptoms: fever, cough, general, weakness/fatigue, headache, myalgia, sore throat, coryza, dyspnea, nausea, diarrhea, anorexia;
 - b. Epidemiological criteria: Contact of a probable or confirmed case or linked to a COVID-19 cluster; or
- B. Presented with acute respiratory infection with a history of fever or measured fever of ≥38 °C (100.4 °F) and cough, with onset within the last 10 days, and required hospitalization; or
- *C.* Presented with no clinical signs or symptoms, NOR meeting epidemiologic criteria with a positive professional use or self-test SARS-CoV-2 Antigen-Rapid Diagnostic Test.

Probable* case of SARS-CoV-2 infection, defined as having met the clinical criteria above AND was a contact of a probable or confirmed case or is linked to a COVID-19 cluster; or Confirmed case of SARS-CoV-2 infection - Two options, A through B:

- A. Presented with a positive nucleic acid amplification test, regardless of clinical criteria OR epidemiological criteria; or
- B. Met clinical criteria AND/OR epidemiological criteria (See suspected case A), with a positive professional use or self-test SARS-CoV-2 Antigen-Rapid Diagnostic Test.

* Suspected and probable cases will only be allowed if they occurred before May 1, 2021, and will be limited to 10% of the study population. Otherwise, confirmed cases are required.

- 3. New/worse sleep problems following a SARS-CoV-2 infection that have persisted for at least 12 weeks³⁸ and are still present at the time of consent
- 4. PROMIS 8a SRI or 8b SD T score ≥60
 - A. If the PROMIS 8a SRI is ≥60, participants must also self-report symptoms of trouble staying awake, feeling too sleepy, or falling asleep unintentionally during the day over the preceding 12 weeks, and these symptoms either started after a SARS-CoV-2 infection, or if they preceded a SARS-CoV-2 infection, must have mostly worsened since the infection. These PRO outcomes and patient responses suggest a hypersomnia phenotype.
 - B. If the PROMIS 8b SD is ≥60, participants must also self-report symptoms of trouble falling asleep, staying asleep, or frequently waking from sleep over the preceding 12 weeks, and these symptoms either started after a SARS-CoV-2 infection, or if they preceded a SARS-CoV-2 infection, must have mostly worsened since the infection.

These PRO outcomes and patient responses suggest an insomnia or circadian rhythm disorder phenotype.

- 5. Willing and able to provide informed consent, complete the surveys and clinical assessments, and return for all of the necessary follow-up visits
- 6. Adequate method of birth control for participants of child-bearing potential

5.2 EXCLUSION CRITERIA

An individual who meets any of the following criteria will be excluded from participation in this study (though participants may be re-screened at the site investigator's discretion):

- 1. Known active acute SARS-CoV-2 infection ≤4 weeks from consent
- 2. Known pregnancy, breastfeeding, or contemplating pregnancy during the study period
- 3. Untreated SRBDs
 - a) OSA (apnea hypopnea index/respiratory event index ≥15)
 - b) CSA (central apnea index \geq 10)
 - c) Cheyne-Stokes breathing >10 minutes)
 - d) percentage estimated sleep time at an oxyhemoglobin saturation <88% (T88) >10% unexplained by an elevated apnea hypopnea index
- 4. Current night or rotating shift work
- 5. Known history of narcolepsy prior to SARS-CoV-2 infection
- 6. Any non-marijuana illicit drug use within 30 days of informed consent
- 7. Known history of severe mental disorder, such as psychotic disorders and bipolar disorder
- 8. Current or recent use (within the last 14 days) of study intervention or similar intervention to treat the underlying condition, unless a washout period is permitted per appendix*
- Known allergy/sensitivity or any hypersensitivity to components of the study intervention or control*
- 10. Known contraindication(s) to study intervention including prohibited concomitant medications and without the ability to safely hold prohibited concomitant medications (see appendices)*
- 11. Currently receiving/using intervention from another clinical trial that could impact or mask treatment effect
- 12. Any condition that would make the participant, in the opinion of the site investigator, unsuitable for the study

* An exclusion from the platform protocol if only one study intervention appendix is open at the time of enrollment. If multiple study intervention appendices are open, a participant may be excluded from any study intervention appendix based on contraindications listed in the study intervention appendix, current use of study intervention, or known allergy/sensitivity/hypersensitivity yet remain eligible for the remaining study intervention appendices.

5.3 LIFESTYLE CONSIDERATIONS

Participants capable of becoming pregnant must agree to use an effective method of contraception during study intervention administration and for at least 7 days after the final administration of the study intervention. Effective methods include any of the following: abstinence, partner vasectomy, bilateral tubal ligation, intrauterine device, progestin implants, oral contraceptive pills, or barrier (condom, diaphragm, cervical cap) plus spermicide.

5.4 SCREEN FAILURES

Screen failures are defined as participants who consent to participate in the platform protocol but are not subsequently randomly assigned to an appendix study intervention. A minimal set of screen failure information is required to ensure transparent reporting of screen failure participants, to meet the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) publishing requirements, and to respond to queries from regulatory authorities. Minimal information includes demography, screen failure details, and eligibility criteria. Individuals who screen fail may be referred to other RECOVER protocols.

5.5 STUDY DEFINITION OF ENROLLMENT

For this study, enrollment is defined as signing the platform and appendix consents and completing randomization.

5.6 STRATEGIES FOR RECRUITMENT AND RETENTION

The RECOVER Clinical Trial Data Coordinating Center (CT-DCC) will use an integrated strategy of coordinating with community organizations, the public, and clinical trial sites to identify and retain study participants. To ensure a diverse population is enrolled, strategies from prior successful initiatives will be refined and utilized. The study team will develop a comprehensive communication strategy involving print and social media, as well as leveraging existing organizational structures where possible, to educate the public on concerns about PASC and opportunities for clinical trial participation. Interested members of the public will be provided with information to contact a local site for potential participation.

Participants can be recruited and identified through outreach by participating sites. Site investigators, or their designee, may contact eligible participants to introduce the study and discuss study participation.

Participants may be recruited from other ongoing trials (eg, COVID-19 trials) if they opted-in to be contacted about future research opportunities. Co-enrollment in other trials must be approved by RECOVER-SLEEP leadership.

Finally, to support participant referral to actively enrolling trials, a series of invitation algorithms based on appendix-specific inclusion/exclusion criteria and participant-entered data may be used. Automatic invitations will be generated for participants who appear eligible based on trial interest, demographics, and medical history. Once participants accept the invitation and adequate consent is obtained, their information will be shared with the applicable study team.

Patient advocates who represent a diverse PASC community will be engaged in the study at every step. Patient advocates will serve as consultants to inform recruitment and retention strategies.

During the active study, study sites will maintain close connections with study participants.

6 STUDY INTERVENTION

6.1 STUDY INTERVENTION(S) ADMINISTRATION

6.1.1 STUDY INTERVENTION DESCRIPTION

See appendices.

6.1.2 DOSING AND ADMINISTRATION

See appendices.

6.2 PREPARATION/HANDLING/STORAGE/ACCOUNTABILITY

6.2.1 ACQUISITION AND ACCOUNTABILITY

The use of study intervention will be tracked by the sites. The sites will call participants at least once during the intervention period to monitor compliance with study intervention administration.

For appendices with a study drug, receipt and use will be handled, tracked by the sites, and stored in a safe and secure location to which only the site investigator and designated personnel have access. Participants will also be asked to bring any unused study drug with them to the End of Intervention Clinic Visit, as applicable.

For appendices with a study device, receipt and use will be accounted for by the sites. Additionally, some devices may have accountability measures built in.

See appendices for further details.

6.2.2 FORMULATION, APPEARANCE, PACKAGING, AND LABELING

See appendices.

6.2.3 PRODUCT STORAGE AND STABILITY

See appendices.

6.2.4 PREPARATION

See appendices.

6.2.5 DESTRUCTION

Used and unused study drug can be destroyed at the site according to accepted pharmacy practice and both local and national guidelines, using the site's destruction procedure. A copy of the drug destruction procedure should be maintained in the pharmacy section of the regulatory binder.

6.3 MEASURES TO MINIMIZE BIAS: RANDOMIZATION AND BLINDING

This platform protocol is designed to allocate participants into an intervention appendix based on their symptoms of sleep disturbance (see Figure 3). Within the appendix, participants will be randomly assigned based on the appendix study design. Site investigators and personnel will be informed as to which study intervention appendix participants are assigned, but they will be blinded to whether participants are receiving the active study intervention or control, when possible. Similarly, participants will be blinded to active intervention or control, when possible. Randomization will be stratified by the study site; other stratification factors may be considered per appendix.

6.3.1 UNBLINDING

As applicable per appendix, the participant, treating clinicians, and study personnel will remain blinded to study intervention versus control assignment until after the database is locked and blinded analysis is completed. Only the biostatistical team who is preparing closed-session reports will be unblinded. Unblinding will occur only if required for participant safety or treatment, at the request of the treating clinician. Refer to the Manual of Procedures (MOP) for further details.

6.4 STUDY INTERVENTION ADHERENCE

Participants will be notified of the importance of completing the full course of intervention.

6.5 CONCOMITANT THERAPY

Concomitant therapies to be reported in the Case Report Form (CRF) are relevant concomitant prescription medications, over-the-counter medications, and supplements taken by the participant within 14 days of the time point of interest. Note the following:

- Prescription medication is defined as a medication that can be prescribed only by a properly authorized/licensed clinician.
- Baseline concomitant medications will include all concomitant therapies taken by the participant within 14 days of informed consent.

6.5.1 RESCUE MEDICINE

Participants who require a rescue medication to treat a non-study-related acute condition during the study period should proceed with treatment for the acute condition, as prescribed by their treating clinician. If they are in a *blinded appendix*, they may continue to receive study intervention as long as the rescue medication is not listed as a contraindication to *any* of the interventions within the appendix in which they are participating. If they are in an *unblinded appendix*, they may continue to receive study intervention as long as the rescue medication is not listed as a contraindication to *any* of the intervention to the intervention group they are in. If the rescue medication is contraindicated, participants will discontinue the use of the study intervention but will continue to be followed according to the Schedule of Procedures (per each appendix). If the rescue medication is stopped before the intervention, per the discretion of the site investigator (see MOP for details). All participants who started receiving the intervention but discontinue due to a rescue medication requirement will be considered evaluable for the analysis.

Of note, after starting an intervention, if an event interrupts participation but the interruptive event ends before the intervention is finished (ie, the EOI Clinic Visit has not been completed), participants may resume receiving the intervention, per the discretion of the site investigator (see MOP for details).

7 PARTICIPANT DISCONTINUATION/WITHDRAWAL

7.1 PARTICIPANT DISCONTINUATION FROM STUDY INTERVENTION

Discontinuation from study intervention does not mean discontinuation from the entire study; thus, the remaining study procedures should be completed as scheduled by the study protocol. Participants will be asked to complete Early Termination Clinic Visit (Section 8.6). If a clinically significant finding is identified (such as changes from baseline) after enrollment, the site investigator or qualified designee will determine if any change in participant management is needed.

Site investigators may discontinue a participant from the study intervention at their discretion for any reason including, but not limited to, one of the following:

- Significant study intervention non-compliance
- Occurrence of any clinical adverse event (AE), laboratory abnormality, or other medical condition or situation such that continued participation in the study or study intervention would not be in the best interest of the participant

The reason for participant discontinuation from the study intervention will be recorded on the CRF. Participants who are discontinued from the study intervention, but who are not withdrawn from the study, will continue to be followed through all study procedures.

7.2 PARTICIPANT WITHDRAWAL FROM THE STUDY

Participants are free to withdraw from study participation at any time upon request. The study team will attempt to determine a reason for withdrawal; however, participants are not obliged to provide a reason. If obtained, the reason for withdrawal will be recorded on the CRF. No further study procedures will be performed and no further data will be collected from participants following study withdrawal. All data collected until the time of withdrawal will be maintained in the study database and used as participants' data are evaluable for analysis.

7.3 LOST TO FOLLOW-UP

Participants will be deemed lost to follow-up if they fail to return for any scheduled visit *and* cannot be contacted after multiple attempts and methods by the study site staff and/or a central search company.

The following actions must be taken if a participant fails to return to the clinic for a required study visit:

• The site will attempt to contact the participant and reschedule the missed visit, counsel the participant on the importance of maintaining the assigned visit schedule, and ascertain if the participant wishes to and/or should continue in the study.

- Before a participant is deemed lost to follow-up, the site investigator or designee will make every effort to regain contact with the participant or next of kin via telephone calls and, if necessary, a certified letter to the participant's last known mailing address or local equivalent. These contact attempts should be documented in the participant's medical record or study file.
- Should the participant continue to be unreachable, after exhausting all methods, he or she will be considered to have withdrawn from the study with a primary reason of lost to follow-up.

7.4 STUDY HALTING RULES

See appendices.

8 STUDY ASSESSMENTS AND PROCEDURES

8.1 SCHEDULE OF PROCEDURES

See the appendices.

8.2 PRE-RANDOMIZATION VISITS (WK -6 TO -1)

8.2.1 PRE-SCREENING

Interested patients who call a study site may be asked a series of questions to help determine if the study is a good fit for them and to reduce unnecessary physical and temporal effort and burden coinciding with a study visit. Patients who appear eligible may be scheduled for the Screening visit. Patients who are not eligible may be referred to another RECOVER study or re-screened based on the site investigator's discretion.

8.2.2 SCREENING

Information about the study will be presented to potential participants and questions will be asked to determine potential eligibility. *Study-specific screening procedures will begin only after informed consent for the platform protocol is obtained*. Informed consent may be obtained via paper or online forms.

The PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD will be the first procedure completed after obtaining consent. The PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD may be administered over the phone, by mail, in-person, or electronically. Both the 8a SRI and 8b SD will be administered, but which one serves the primary endpoint is defined in each appendix. Moreover, both will be completed as the first study procedure so that participants who score below 60 on both the 8a SRI and 8b SD (screen failure) will not be required to complete the remaining screening procedures. Conversely, participants who score 60 or greater on either the 8a SRI or 8b SD (eligible) will complete the Sleep-screening questions, which are several self-reported sleep-symptom questions. Based on their answers, they will screen fail or proceed to a sleep apnea history examination and the other screening procedures, which include the following:

- Demographics
- Concomitant medications, review of the previous 14 days
- Medical history, including SARS-CoV-2 infection history and PASC symptoms and duration

- Pregnancy test, urine or serum, for individuals of childbearing potential
- Nasal swab for SARS-CoV-2, using rapid antigen test or PCR test
- Screening blood labs, dependent on PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD scores

Screening procedures may be performed over 1 or 2 calendar days. Baseline assessments, specimen collection, and the initial study intervention administration can occur on the same calendar day. For some participants, SRBD¹ screening will reveal the need for further testing and treatment. This process (including HSAT device delivery, data collection, device return, data analysis, and treatment) may take 6 weeks or more.

All participants will undergo SRBD screening.

8.2.2.1 SLEEP APNEA HISTORY – TREATED, MILD, NONE

Participants who have documented treated, mild, or no OSA may not be required to complete HSAT testing. Documentation must be valid, such as a participant's medical record or information from a positive airway pressure (PAP) device app; ascertainment of OSA status cannot be based only on participant self-report. With documentation of adequately treated, mild, or no OSA, participants may proceed to the evaluation of their sleep phenotype based on their PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD scores (see Figure 3). In some instances, the investigator may need to adjudicate OSA status. Appendix-level eligibility criteria will be applied to determine if participants will progress to Baseline assessments (Section 8.3) or be re-evaluated for another phenotype. Participants eligible for Baseline assessments will first sign an informed consent form for their respective phenotype appendix.

If documentation of sleep apnea testing and/or treatment was more than 6 months prior or documentation does not exist, participants may be required to complete HSAT testing pending investigator discretion (see Section 8.2.2.2).

8.2.2.2 SLEEP APNEA HISTORY – UNTREATED, UNKNOWN

Participants who have untreated or unknown sleep apnea or have not completed sleep apnea testing within 6 months of informed consent will be required to complete HSAT testing. Similarly, participants who have their OSA treated prior to screening with a therapy other than a PAP therapy, such as an oral appliance, hypoglossal stimulation, bariatric surgery, or other conservative treatment, will be referred to HSAT testing using the device or therapy that had been previously prescribed. Participants will receive a HSAT device with use instructions, access to an instructional video, and discussion of HSAT results. Participants will be required to return their HSAT device.

If the participants' HSAT data reveal they have no or mild OSA (an apnea hypopnea index <15) and no evidence of other significant SRBD (central apnea index <10; duration of Cheyne-Stokes breathing <10 minutes; percentage estimated sleep time at an oxyhemoglobin saturation <88% [T88] <10%;), they will retake the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD and, providing an eligible score, proceed to the other screening procedures listed below.

If the participants' HSAT data reveal they have CSA, Cheyne-Stokes breathing, or hypoxemia, then participants will be considered a screen failure and referred to routine clinical care.

¹ includes evaluation of OSA and CSA, Cheyne-Stokes breathing, and hypoxemia unexplained by OSA

If they are found to have OSA that is moderate or severe (an apnea hypopnea index/respiratory event index >15), then PAP treatment is required for further study participation. Participants will be referred to local health care providers for review of the HSAT results and other relevant clinical information. If PAP treatment is determined to be appropriate and prescribed, participants may receive a study-issued, auto-titrating PAP device. Participants will be counseled on treatment and adherence (Section 8.2.2.3). Adequate adherence is necessary for continued study participation. PAP devices that are study-issued do not have to be returned.

This evaluation and treatment process may take 6 weeks or more. Participants who do not seek, initiate, or adhere to treatment will be ineligible to proceed. If 7 or more days elapse since the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD were last assessed, participants will retake the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD. If they provide an eligible score, they may proceed to the other screening procedures, which include the following:

- Concomitant medications, review of the previous 14 days
 - Only if the Screening review occurred more than 14 days prior
- Pregnancy test, urine or serum, for individuals of childbearing potential
 Only if the Screening test occurred more than 3 days prior
- Nasal swab, for SARS-CoV-2 using rapid antigen test or PCR test
 - Only if the Screening test occurred more than 3 days prior
- Screening blood labs, dependent on PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD scores

Appendix-level eligibility criteria will be applied to determine if participants will progress to Baseline assessments (Section 8.3) or be re-evaluated for another phenotype. Participants eligible for Baseline assessments will first sign an informed consent form for their respective phenotype appendix.

8.2.2.3 TREATMENT ADHERENCE

See the MOP for definitions on adequate adherence.

8.3 BASELINE (DAY 0)

Baseline assessments may occur on the same day as Screening, depending on each patient's time availability and tolerance. If not on the same day, Baseline assessments may be divided into home and in-person assessments in order to reduce in-person burden time. For example, the PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD, secondary outcome measures, and exploratory PROs could be administered at home before the in-person visit, which would be used for completing the remaining assessments and procedures. Regardless of their order or location, the following assessments and procedures comprise the Baseline visit:

- Concomitant medications, collected for medications taken in the past 14 days, and alternative therapies
 - Only if the Screening review occurred more than 14 days prior
- Pregnancy test, urine or serum, for individuals of childbearing potential
 - o Only if the Screening test occurred more than 3 days prior
- Nasal swab, for SARS-CoV-2 using rapid antigentest or PCR test
 - Only if the Screening test occurred more than 3 days prior
- PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD
 - o Only if the Screening test occurred more than 7 days prior

- o If multiple assessments are performed, the most recent score is used for inclusion.
- Height and weight
 - Height may be obtained by self-report for participants who are unable to stand or by medical record.
 - Weight must be obtained from a scale.
- Sleep Phenotype questionnaire
- PROMIS 10a Fatigue
- Neurocognitive Battery
- ECog2
- PASC Symptom Questionnaire
- Insomnia Severity Index (ISI)
- Orthostatic Hypotension Questionnaire (OHQ)
- Modified DePaul Symptom Questionnaire-Post-Exertional Malaise (DSQ-PEM)
- Patient Global Impression of Severity (PGIS)
- SASS-Y, only for the Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance appendix
- Sleep diary, distributed for participants to complete during pre-intervention
- Activity tracker, distributed for participants to wear during pre-intervention
- Blood collection, for clinical labs; timing and type may differ for each appendix
- Biorepository, for blood and stool; see Section 8.9
- Safety assessment, including serious adverse events (SAEs) and suspected unexpected serious adverse reactions (SUSARs)

See each appendix for additional procedures. Refer to the MOP for details of these procedures.

After completing Baseline assessments, participants will be randomized to an intervention group within their assigned appendix, which is based on their sleep phenotype.

After randomization, pre-intervention activities must begin within 48 hours of completing Baseline assessments, as applicable per appendix.

8.4 PRE-INTERVENTION AND INTERVENTION

8.4.1 PRE-INTERVENTION

Participants will complete the sleep diary and wear the activity tracker for 7 days. The activity tracker should be worn at all times during the 7 days except when charging. Other activities may occur according to each appendix.

8.4.2 INTERVENTION

The Intervention type and duration are specific to each appendix. See appendices for necessary inperson visits.

Wearing the activity tracker during the entire intervention is optional, but doing so should be encouraged. Not wearing the activity tracker during the entire intervention will not prompt a deviation.

Additionally, the following will occur by phone call. Refer to appendices for intervention-specific timing of this phone call.

- Safety assessment including SAEs, SUSARs, and events of special interest (ESIs)
- Intervention adherence evaluation, see appendices
- Healthcare Encounter survey

At each patient contact during the intervention, safety assessments will be assessed and the Healthcare encounter survey will be administered.

The final week of the intervention period will include the EOI Clinic Visit.

8.5 END OF INTERVENTION CLINIC VISIT (EOI ±3 DAYS)

The EOI Clinic Visit will occur in the last week of the intervention. The earliest it can occur is the first day of the last week, and the latest it can occur is the last day of the last week. However, data collection with the activity tracker and sleep diary should begin 7 days before the scheduled EOI. Note that the same flexibility of data collection suggested for the Baseline visit also applies to this visit. The following activities will occur at the EOI Clinic Visit:

- PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD
- Concomitant medication (and alternative therapies)
- Weight
- PROMIS10a Fatigue
- Neurocognitive Battery
- ECog2
- PASC Symptom Questionnaire
- Insomnia Severity Index (ISI)
- Orthostatic Hypotension Questionnaire (OHQ)
- Modified DePaul Symptom Questionnaire-Post-Exertional Malaise (DSQ-PEM)
- Patient Global Impression of Severity (PGIS)
- Patient Global Impression of Change (PGIC)
- Sleep diary, to be completed for 7 days before EOI
- Activity tracker, to be worn for 7 days before EOI at all times except when charging
- Biorepository, for blood and stool (Section 8.9)
- Safety assessment including SAEs, SUSARs, and ESIs
- Intervention adherence evaluation
- Healthcare Encounter (separate form from the safety assessment)

See each appendix for additional procedures. Refer to the MOP for details of these procedures.

8.6 EARLY TERMINATION CLINIC VISIT

Participants who discontinue the study intervention early will be asked to complete an Early Termination Clinic Visit. The Early Termination Clinic Visit should occur as soon as possible after study intervention discontinuation, preferably within ±3 days of discontinuation. Note that the same flexibility of data collection timing suggested for the Baseline visit also applies to this visit. The visit assessments match those in the End of Intervention Clinic Visit.

8.7 END OF STUDY (EOI +30 (±3) DAYS)

The End of Study timepoint is applicable for all appendices and will assess persistence or rebound of primary sleep outcomes. It will be a phone call 30 (±3 days) after the EOI or Early Termination Clinic Visit and will comprise the following activities:

- PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD
- Patient Global Impression of Change (PGIC)
- Safety assessment including SAEs, SUSARs, and ESIs
- Activity tracker, to be worn for 7 days before End of Study at all times (except when charging)

8.8 STUDY ASSESSMENTS

8.8.1 PRIMARY OUTCOME MEASURES

The primary outcome measure will be determined per appendix; however, all participants will complete both outcome measures, PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD, at each visit that requires them.

Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) global health scale: The PROMIS was developed out of the "Roadmap for Medical Research" created by the NIH in 2002 as valid, generalizable items to standardize clinical research across NIH-funded research dealing with PROS. Multiple PROMIS scales have been validated across many clinical populations.³⁹ The PROMIS 8a SRI and 8b SD were developed as short forms from the PROMIS SD and SRI. The 8-item short forms strongly correlate with the long forms and have greater precision than other commonly used sleep assessments such as the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index and the Epworth Sleepiness Scale. They take 5 minutes to complete.

The PROMIS 8b SD form includes a total of 8 items that ask participants to reflect on their sleep over the past 7 days with one question rated very poor to very good and the remaining questions rated not at all to very much. The PROMIS 8a SRI form includes a total of 8 items that ask participants to reflect on their sleep-related daytime impairment over the past 7 days with questions rated not at all to very much.

An activity tracker will be used as an objective measure to assess sleep onset variability as a primary outcome, along with PROMIS 8b SD, only in Appendix B.

8.8.2 SECONDARY OUTCOME MEASURES

8.8.2.1 PROMIS 10A FATIGUE

The PROMIS 10a Fatigue is a 10-item questionnaire that assesses a participant's fatigue on a scale of 1 (not at all fatigued) to 5 (very much). It takes 2 minutes to complete.

8.8.2.2 NEUROCOGNITIVE BATTERY

The neurocognitive battery includes measures of objective cognitive function utilizing well-validated, psychometrically robust tests of attentional capacity, executive skill, and memory function. These measures objectively characterize the following:

Learning and Memory:

• Verbal list learning over repeated trials, free recall, and recognition memory

Executive Attentional and Processing Speed Skills:

- Timed sequencing of two sets of stimuli according to a key
- Vigilance tasks:
 - o Stimuli identification among simple distractors
 - o Stimuli identification among more complex distractors
- Verbal fluency
- Measures of attention:

o Simple reaction time; respond when X happens

o Choice reaction time; respond only if X happens

Concentration/working memory; yes/no does new stimuli match previous stimuli

8.8.2.3 EVERYDAY COGNITION 2 (ECOG2)

The ECog2 is a self-report, 41-item questionnaire used to measure the participant's perceived capacity to perform activities related to cognitive function, which could impact major activities of daily living and independence.⁴⁰ It has been used for patients with mild cognitive impairment,⁴¹ Alzheimer's Disease,⁴² and dementia.⁴³ It takes 5 minutes to complete.

8.8.2.4 PASC SYMPTOM QUESTIONNAIRE

Participants will be asked to complete a questionnaire asking about the presence of PASC symptoms at Baseline and at follow-up visits. This questionnaire includes symptoms that have been associated with PASC.

8.8.2.5 INSOMNIA SEVERITY INDEX

The ISI is a 7-item, self-report questionnaire that assesses the nature, severity, and impact of insomnia, on a 5-point Likert scale (eg, 0 = not at all, 4 = extremely; scores: from 0 to 28). The ISI asks patients to recall their insomnia symptoms over the past 2 weeks, assesses various dimensions of insomnia under the DSM-V criteria⁴⁴ and has been validated as an outcome measure for insomnia research.⁴⁵ A reduction of 6 ISI points is associated with improvements in patient-reported quality of life, productivity, and fatigue and represents a clinically meaningful within-patient improvement in individuals with insomnia.⁴⁶ It takes about 3 minutes to complete.

8.8.2.6 SLEEP DIARY

The sleep diary will request participants to log characteristics of their sleep, including bed time, sleep time, wake time, sleep quality, nap counts, nap periods, and unintended sleep. The sleep diary log presents sleep definitions to help participants complete the log.

8.8.2.7 ACTIVITY TRACKER

The activity tracker will capture participants' activity metrics, like step count, and sleep metrics, such as average nocturnal and 24-hour sleep duration, sleep efficiency, and sleep midpoint. Participants will be required to wear the activity tracker on their wrists for 7 days before and at the end of the intervention.

8.8.3 EXPLORATORY PROS

8.8.3.1 ORTHOSTATIC HYPOTENSION QUESTIONNAIRE (OHQ)

The OHQ is a measure of orthostatic intolerance, which has been the primary presentation of patients with PASC-related autonomic dysfunction. The OHQ can accurately evaluate the severity of symptoms and the functional impact of orthostatic intolerance.⁴⁷ This measure includes the Orthostatic Intolerance Daily Activity Scale and the Orthostatic Intolerance Symptom Assessment, and prior data in patients with PASC suggests that this measure discriminates well those with symptoms compared to healthy controls. It takes less than 5 minutes to complete.

8.8.3.2 MODIFIED DEPAUL SYMPTOM QUESTIONNAIRE POST EXERTIONAL MALAISE

The Modified DePaul Symptom Questionnaire Post-exertional Malaise (DSQ-PEM) is a short form of the DSQ that assesses PEM.⁴⁸ This scale assesses symptom frequency and severity over the previous 6-month period; however, for this trial, the look-back period will be modified to the previous 7 days. This short form was previously validated in patients with myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome. It takes less than 5 minutes to complete.

8.8.3.3 PATIENT GLOBAL IMPRESSION OF SEVERITY (PGIS)

The PGIS asks participants to describe the severity of their overall status over the past week. The survey takes less than 1 minute to complete.

8.8.4 SPLIT WEEK SELF-ASSESSMENT OF SLEEP SURVEY (FOR CPSD APPENDIX)

The SASS-Y is an 18-item survey that asks participants to self-report their sleep characteristics from the previous week.⁴⁹ It takes 2 minutes to complete.

8.8.5 PATIENT GLOBAL IMPRESSION OF CHANGE

The PGIC asks participants to describe their overall status since the beginning of the study. The survey takes less than 1 minute to complete.

8.8.6 BIOMARKERS

Blood and stool samples will be collected from participants for biomarkers assessment. Biospecimens will be stored in a biorepository. Refer to the MOP for further details regarding specimen collection, preparation, and shipment.

8.9 BIOREPOSITORY FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

The RECOVER Biorepository is designed to collect and store biospecimens, such as blood plasma and serum samples, for future research related to the various studies of the RECOVER Program. Such

research might focus on developing diagnostic and/or prognostic tests, improving our understanding of the underlying pathophysiology of PASC, and developing new therapeutic targets. Samples from biorepositories have proven to be enormously important in the last 20 years, as information on the components of blood has expanded rapidly. Important insights have been gained from biorepository samples from clinical trials and the stored samples from the RECOVER Program will prove equally productive and important. This Biorepository will be conducted under the coordination of the Duke Clinical Research Institute (DCRI) which serves as the CT-DCC for all RECOVER clinical trials.

The existence of the RECOVER Biorepository will provide the opportunity to devise new hypotheses since blood collection techniques are standardized across all approved protocols, thereby allowing cross-protocol sample comparisons if scientifically justified.

Within this framework, the design of the Biorepository is to collect stool, plasma, and serum for future, as yet unspecified, analyses and studies. At each blood collection time point, 80 mL of blood will be collected to prepare the aliquots for storage at -80 °C. These samples will be stored at the Biorepository in a lab for up to 7 years. See MOP for details.

9 SAFETY ASSESSMENTS AND REPORTING

9.1 ADVERSE EVENTS AND SERIOUS ADVERSE EVENTS

9.1.1 DEFINITION OF ADVERSE EVENTS AND SERIOUS ADVERSE EVENTS

An AE is any untoward medical occurrence in humans, whether or not considered intervention-related, which occurs during the conduct of a clinical trial. An AE can therefore be any change in clinical status, routine labs, x-rays, physical examinations, etc., that is considered clinically significant by the site investigator.

An SAE or serious suspected adverse reaction or serious adverse reaction, as determined by the investigator or the sponsor, is an AE that results in any of the following serious outcomes:

- Death
- Life-threatening AE ("life-threatening" means that the study participant was, in the opinion of the investigator or sponsor, at immediate risk of death from the reaction as it occurred and required immediate intervention)
- Persistent or significant incapacity or substantial disruption of the ability to conduct normal life functions
- Inpatient hospitalization or prolongation of existing hospitalization
- Congenital abnormality or birth defect
- An important medical event that may not result in one of the above outcomes, but may jeopardize the health of the study participant or require medical or surgical intervention to prevent one of the outcomes listed in the above definition of a serious event

For those interventions that include a device, the following additional definitions will apply.

An Adverse Device Effect (ADE) is an event related to the use of an investigational medical device. This includes any AE resulting from insufficiencies or inadequacies in the instructions for use, deployment, implantation, installation, operation, or any malfunction of the investigational medical device. This also includes any event that is a result of a use error or intentional misuse.

- Device malfunction the failure of a device to perform in accordance with the instructions for use or clinical investigative plan.
- User error or intentional misuse a device is used in a manner that is an act or omission of an act that results in a different medical device response than intended by the manufacturer or expected by the user.

An Unanticipated Adverse Device Effect (UADE) is any serious adverse effect, problem, or death caused by or associated with, a device if that effect was not previously identified in nature, severity, or degree of incidence in the investigational plan or application (including a supplementary plan or application), or any other unanticipated serious problem associated with a device that relates to the rights, safety, or welfare of subjects.

Unanticipated Adverse Device Effects will include events meeting either A or B as stated below:

- A. Events meeting ALL of the following criteria:
 - Not included in the relevant appendices, product label, or instruction for use
 - Related to the investigational device per a principal investigator and/or a platform protocol principal investigator
 - Serious (meets any of the following criteria):
 - $\,\circ\,$ Is a life-threatening illness or injury
 - \circ Results in permanent impairment of a body function or a body structure
 - $\circ\,$ Necessitates medical or surgical intervention to prevent permanent
 - impairment of a body function or a body structure
 - Results in hospitalization
 - $\,\circ\,$ Led to fetal distress, fetal death, or a congenital abnormality or birth defect $\,\circ\,$ Led to death
 - (*Permanent* means irreversible impairment or damage to a body structure or function, excluding trivial impairment or damage).
- B. Any other unanticipated serious problem associated with the investigational device that relates to the rights, safety, or welfare of subjects.

Hospitalization for elective treatment of a preexisting condition that did not worsen from baseline does not meet the definition of an SAE. Hospitalization is defined as a stay in the hospital exceeding 24 hours.

An unexpected AE is defined as any AE, the specificity or severity of which is not consistent with the interventions' package insert or directions for use.

The DCRI Safety Medical Monitor will determine expectedness/listedness for SAEs and UADEs.

9.1.2 COLLECTION PERIOD OF AE AND SAE INFORMATION

Safety event collection will occur at the pre-specified study visits but all participants will be instructed to self-report concerns by calling the site.
Serious adverse events (SAEs), UADEs, or ESIs (per appendix) will be extracted by site personnel from the participant's medical record if the participant seeks medical care or if hospitalization occurs, each of which notifies the site to conduct follow-up.

Medical occurrences that begin before the first invasive study procedure (blood collection or nasal swab), but after obtaining informed consent, will not be considered an AE. The medical occurrence or condition will be captured on the Medical History electronic case report form (eCRF).

Non-serious AEs may be reported by the participant, but will not be collected into the study database as an AE or further assessed by the site or study personnel. Non-serious AEs that result in study intervention discontinuation will be identified as the reason for study intervention discontinuation in the study database and reported separately as an AE, and they will be collected from the start of study intervention administration through the end of the intervention.

Any AEs that are also classified as symptoms associated with PASC and collected during the study will not be collected as a safety event to the study database or further assessed by the site or study personnel because they will be collected as part of the PASC symptom dataset.

Serious adverse events (SAEs) will be collected from the first invasive study procedure (blood collection or nasal swab) through the End of Study for all appendices that use a study drug and through the EOI Clinic Visit for all appendices that include other interventions.

UADEs will be collected in the clinical database from the start of the intervention through the end of the intervention.

Adverse events (AEs) that qualify as an ESI, even if a non-serious AE, will be collected from the start of the study intervention through the End of Study (30 ± 3 days after EOI) for all appendices that use a study drug and through the EOI Clinic Visit for all appendices that include non-drug interventions.

9.1.2.1 SEVERITY OF EVENT

For reportable events, the following guidelines will be used to describe severity.

- Mild Events require minimal or no treatment and do not interfere with the participant's daily activities
- **Moderate** Events result in a low level of inconvenience or concern with the therapeutic measures. Moderate events may cause some interference with functioning.
- Severe Events interrupt a participant's usual daily activity and may require systemic drug therapy or other treatment. Severe events are usually potentially life-threatening or incapacitating. Of note, the term "severe" does not necessarily equate to "serious" for regulatory reporting.

9.1.2.2 RELATIONSHIP TO STUDY INTERVENTION

All reportable events must have their relationship to the study intervention assessed by the site investigator, who will evaluate the event based on its temporal relationship and his or her clinical

judgment. The degree of certainty about causality will be graded using the categories below. In a clinical trial, the study intervention must always be suspect.

- **Related** The AE is known to occur with the study intervention, there is a reasonable possibility that the study intervention caused the AE, or there is a temporal relationship between the study intervention and the event. Reasonable possibility means that there is evidence to suggest a causal relationship between the study intervention and the AE.
- Not Related There is not a reasonable possibility that the administration of the study intervention caused the event, there is no temporal relationship between the study intervention and event onset, or an alternate etiology has been established.

9.1.3 TIME PERIOD AND FREQUENCY FOR EVENT ASSESSMENT AND FOLLOW-UP

The occurrence of an AE, ESI, UADE, or SAE may come to the attention of study personnel during study visits and interviews of a study participant presenting for medical care, or upon review by a study monitor.

All reportable events will be captured on the appropriate CRF. Information to be collected includes event description, date/time of onset, clinician's assessment of severity, relationship to study intervention (assessed only by those with the training and authority to make a diagnosis), action taken with study intervention (eg, discontinuation), and date/time of resolution/stabilization of the event. All events occurring within the pre-specified reportable time windows must be documented appropriately regardless of the relationship.

Any medical condition that is present at the time the participant is screened will be considered a baseline condition and not reported as a safety event. However, a deterioration of the condition at any time during the study will be recorded as a safety event.

Changes in the severity of a safety event will be documented to allow an assessment of the duration of the event at each level of severity to be performed. Safety events characterized as intermittent require documentation of the onset and duration of each episode.

The site investigator will follow all SAEs or UADEs until resolution, stabilization, or the event is otherwise explained. The DCRI Safety Surveillance Team will follow all SAEs or UADEs until resolution, stabilization, or otherwise explained.

9.1.4 REPORTING AND MONITORING OF SAES FOR STUDY DRUG(S) OR UADES FOR DEVICE(S)

Study drugs used in this platform protocol are not approved for the indication for the treatment of PASC. The DSMB will review aggregate safety data according to the DSMB Charter.

Any UADE(s) that a platform protocol principal investigator determines is/are reportable will be submitted to the manufacturer, all reviewing IRBs, and all participating site investigators within 10 working days of when the platform protocol principal investigator makes that determination.

If the platform protocol principal investigator determines that a UADE presents an unreasonable risk to participants, all investigations or parts of investigations presenting that risk shall be terminated as soon

as possible. Termination shall occur no later than 5 working days after the sponsor makes this determination and no later than 15 working days after the sponsor first received notice of the effect.

Individual SAEs or UADEs must be entered into the data system within 24 hours of site awareness. After receiving that data, within 1 to 2 business days the DCRI Safety Surveillance team will notify pharmaceutical partners of SAEs (if applicable) and device manufacturers of UADEs that occur involving the specific appendix of the supplied study drug/control or supplied device, as required.

Serious adverse events (SAEs) that are related to the study drug and confirmed unlisted by the DCRI Safety Medical Monitor and platform protocol principal investigator will be reported to the central IRB as SUSARs — as 7-day reports for unexpected fatal or life-threatening adverse reactions and 15-day reports for serious and unexpected adverse reactions. The SUSARs will be shared with the pharmaceutical partner of the supplied study drug according to the same timelines, if applicable. If the DSMB notes a clinically important increase in the rate of a SUSAR, the platform protocol principal investigator will notify site investigators no later than 15 calendar days after determining that the information qualifies for reporting. The site investigators will notify their local IRBs according to local guidelines, if applicable. Refer to the Safety Management Plan for details regarding specific reporting timelines.

Site investigators are not obligated to actively seek information on AEs or SAEs after a participant has concluded study participation. However, if site investigators learn of an SAE, including death, at any time after a participant has completed the study (but before the study itself has ended), and they consider the SAE to be reasonably related to the study intervention, the site investigators must promptly report the SAE to the sponsor via Electronic Data Capture (EDC) entry.

9.1.5 EVENTS OF SPECIAL INTEREST

Each study intervention may have a unique list of ESIs. Refer to the relevant appendix.

9.1.6 REPORTING OF PREGNANCY

Pregnancies that occur in participants following study intervention initiation and while on-study will be recorded in the database, and participants will be discontinued from the study intervention (see Section 7.1 for discontinuation definition). Upon discovery of a pregnancy, the study team will ask pregnant participants to complete a pregnancy-specific consent form in order to follow the pregnancy to its outcome in case the outcome is not reached while the participant is on-study. Additionally, within 1 to 2 business days after learning of the pregnancy, the DCRI Safety Surveillance team will notify study-drug supplying partners of the pregnancy, as required. Lastly, any pregnancy-associated ESI or SAE should be reported if information can be collected and entered into the CRF.

10 STATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS

10.1 STATISTICAL HYPOTHESES

Primary Endpoint:

1. Improvement in the EOI outcome measure(s) from the EOI compared to baseline in study intervention(s) vs control

Version 3.0 25JAN2024

Secondary:

- 1. Improvement in fatigue in the study intervention(s) vs control
- 2. Improvement in cognitive function in the study intervention(s) vs control
- 3. Reduction in PASC-related symptoms in the study intervention(s) vs control
- 4. Reduction in insomnia symptoms in the study intervention(s) vs control
- 5. Improvement in sleep duration, efficiency, and timing in the study intervention(s) vs control
- 6. Improvement in sleep-wake patterns in the study intervention(s) vs control

10.2 SAMPLE SIZE DETERMINATION

This study uses an adaptive platform trial design that will allow study interventions to be added or dropped from consideration based on accruing evidence of futility or efficacy. In such a design, the required sample size depends on both the number of study interventions tested and the ability to pool their control arms for analysis. Initial sample size estimates are based on a study with a single intervention and 1:1 allocation to active intervention or control. If additional study interventions are added later that can contribute to pooled control, the sample size will be adjusted accordingly.

Appendix-level sample size calculations are fully described within each appendix.

10.3 POPULATIONS FOR ANALYSES

Population for effectiveness analyses: mITT. The primary efficacy analysis will be based on a modified intention-to-treat (mITT) population, consisting of all randomized participants who were administered the study intervention or control at least once. All participants in the mITT population will be included and analyzed according to their randomly assigned treatment group.

Safety population. Safety analyses will be performed among participants in the mITT population who report administering study intervention or control at least once. Participants will be analyzed according to their actual treatment received.

10.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSES

This section describes the analytical methods for the primary, secondary, and safety outcomes. Full details will be provided in the SAP.

10.4.1 OVERALL STATISTICAL DESIGN

This study is a platform protocol designed to be flexible and consists of distinct symptoms of sleep disturbance using different interventional designs integrated into COVID-19 programs and subsequent treatment plans. For this study, data from all enrolled participants that receive the control intervention or treatment intervention will be included in the analyses. Between-group comparisons of the primary study endpoint, change from baseline in PROMIS SRI/SD T-scores (and sleep onset variability for Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance), and clinically important secondary endpoints (eg, PROMIS 10a Fatigue, Neurocognitive Battery, etc.) will be analyzed using ANCOVA models. For endpoints that are categorized into binary secondary outcomes, logistic regression models will be utilized. Comparisons of the treatment groups for repeated measures outcomes over time will be investigated using mixed-

effect linear models with Generalized Estimating Equations (GEE) to account for correlated data withinparticipant.

Analyses of the primary endpoint measures, PROMIS SRI/SD T-scores (and sleep onset variability for Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance), will require both the baseline and follow-up measurements. Participants missing one or both of their respective PROMIS SRI/SD measurements (or sleep onset variability) will not be included in the primary analysis cohort, ie, missing data on the primary endpoint will not be imputed in the primary analyses. However, sensitivity analyses will be conducted using imputation methods (eg, single or multiple imputation) to investigate the robustness of study findings. All testing hypotheses and estimated confidence intervals will be two-sided at a .05 significance level. The type I error rate of .05 for the secondary endpoints will be controlled using the Hochberg method.⁵⁰

Changes to the overall statistical design that occur prior to locking the study database will be detailed in the final SAP.

10.4.2 ANALYSIS OF THE PRIMARY ENDPOINT(S)

The primary efficacy analysis for the comparison of study intervention versus control will be based on the mean change in the primary endpoint among at-risk populations. Participants who complete the PROMIS SRI/SD T-scores at baseline and at EOI will be included in the primary analysis. Change from baseline comparison between groups for the PROMIS SRI/SD T-scores is defined as,

ABSOLUTE CHANGE = PROMIS SRI/SD [EOI] - PROMIS SRI/SD [Baseline],

where the EOI measurement is collected at the End of Intervention Clinic Visit. ANCOVA linear regression models will be implemented with change from baseline as the response variable and baseline PROMIS 8a T-scores as a covariate.

A similar analytic approach will be applied to sleep onset variability. The primary outcome(s) measure(s) will be defined per appendix. The outcome measure that is not chosen will be analyzed as a secondary outcome to the primary objective. Refer to the SAP for details.

10.4.3 ANALYSIS OF THE SECONDARY ENDPOINT(S)

The secondary endpoints listed below will be analyzed using ANCOVA linear regression models similar to the approach used in the primary endpoint:

- PROMIS 10a Fatigue total score
- Neurocognitive Battery total score
- ECog2 total score
- PASC Symptom Questionnaire total score
- ISI total score
- Sleep diary
 - Average nocturnal and 24-hour sleep duration and sleep efficiency
 - o Within-individual standard deviation of sleep onset
- Activity tracker
 - Within-individual standard deviation of sleep onset timing
 - o Average nocturnal and 24-hour sleep duration and efficiency

Comparisons of the treatment groups for endpoints with repeated measures outcomes over time will be investigated using mixed-effect linear models with GEE to account for correlated data within-participant.

If the null hypothesis is rejected for the primary outcome, then testing of the above secondary outcomes will be performed using the Hochberg method to control the type I error rate at 0.05. However, if the null hypothesis for the primary outcome is not rejected, then inferences on the secondary endpoints will be considered exploratory.

Safety endpoint. Safety endpoints include the proportion of participants who experience individual SAEs and the proportion who experience at least one or more SAEs. These will be analyzed in the safety population defined as the subset of mITT participants who confirm at least one administration of study intervention/control. Events of Special Interest (ESIs) will be summarized by the study intervention appendix and duration. The incidence of AEs/SAEs leading to discontinuation will also be summarized.

Other endpoints. Other secondary endpoints are either binary or continuous. Binary endpoints will be analyzed by logistic regression models to estimate the odds ratios [95% confidence intervals] between the treatment groups. Continuous endpoints will be analyzed using ANCOVA linear regression models.

10.4.4 ANALYSIS OF THE EXPLORATORY ENDPOINT(S)

Exploratory analysis will include analysis of sleep disturbance rebound, (as measured by PROMIS & SRI and PROMIS & SD), rebound sleep-wake patterns (as measured by the activity tracker), symptom burden, HRQOL, autonomic dysfunction, post-exertional malaise, viral and immune biomarkers, and healthcare utilization. Symptom burden analysis will be presented with consideration to subgroups by baseline symptoms, racial and ethnic subgroup, gender, acute COVID-19 severity, and timing after acute infection. Forest plots will be utilized for subgroup analyses on the primary endpoint. For participants who received study-issued PAP devices, PAP device adherence data will be analyzed in relationship to baseline symptoms, racial and ethnic subgroup, gender, and acute COVID-19 severity; adherence will be explored as a potential intervention effect modifier in this group. Refer to the SAP for details.

10.4.5 PLANNED INTERIM ANALYSES

Interim evaluation of clinical and key safety endpoints will be performed approximately quarterly, with additional meetings or conference calls scheduled as needed. An independent, NIH-appointed, DSMB will monitor participant safety and review the performance of the trial.

The primary goal of these interim analyses is to ensure the safety of the participants enrolled in the trial and evaluate the accumulating endpoints data by treatment group in order to make assessments of futility. As a general guideline, statistical boundaries (stopping rules) for futility will be generated using Lan and DeMets beta-spending functions.⁵¹ The actual boundaries (and frequency of looks) will be calculated at the precise information time (percent of enrolled participants with 10-week follow-up) when the DSMB convenes for a meeting. These statistical boundaries will need to be considered by the DSMB in light of the totality of clinical risk/benefit. The first futility analysis will be planned to occur when the study enrolls at least 50% of the targeted sample size. If the statistical futility boundary has been crossed, then the unblinded statistical team needs to provide the DSMB with the conditional probability (CP) under 2 scenarios: (1) CP under the current observed trend and (2) CP under the "best"

alternative, ie, under the sample size assumed effect-size. Typically, these CPs range between 0.10 and 0.20, indicating a futile study when CP <0.10 under scenario 1 and CP <0.20 under scenario 2.

Additionally, interim monitoring may involve a review of participant recruitment, compliance with the study protocol, status of data collection and completion, as well as other factors that reflect the overall progress and integrity of the study and may inform changes in eligibility criteria.

There are no plans to stop a study early for efficacy in this platform protocol. Because PASC presentations and outcomes are highly varied, an important study objective is to estimate the effect of treatment on a wide range of participant-relevant outcomes. If the study were to be stopped early with less than the full sample size, it would decrease precision and reduce the study's ability to characterize treatment risks and benefits based on important secondary effectiveness and safety outcomes. It would also limit the collection of data that are critical for planning future trials in similar patient populations.

11 SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION AND OPERATIONAL CONSIDERATIONS

11.1 REGULATORY, ETHICAL, AND STUDY OVERSIGHT CONSIDERATIONS

11.1.1 INFORMED CONSENT PROCESS

11.1.1.1 INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD (IRB)

The protocol, informed consent form(s) [ICF(s)], recruitment materials, and all participant materials will be submitted to the IRB(s) of record for review and approval. This approval must be obtained before any participant is enrolled. Any amendment to the protocol will require review and approval by the IRB(s) before being implemented in the study. All changes to the consent form will also be IRB-approved and a determination will be made regarding whether previously consented participants need to be reconsented.

11.1.1.2 CONSENT PROCEDURES AND DOCUMENTATION

All consenting will occur either via an electronic consent process or a paper process. Consent forms describing in detail the study intervention/control, study procedures, and risks and benefits will be given to participants, and documentation of informed consent is required before starting study procedures. Informed consent is a process that is initiated before an individual agrees to participate in the study and continues throughout the individual's study participation. Consent forms will be IRB-approved. Participants will be allowed to carefully read and review the consent form and ask questions prior to signing. Participants will be provided with the study team's contact information. This will allow them to communicate with the site investigators (or their delegate), receive further explanations of the research study, and ask questions that may arise.

Participants should be given time to think about the study and discuss the study with the study team and their family members prior to agreeing to participate. Participants will sign the informed consent document before any procedures are done specifically for the study. Participants may withdraw consent at any time during the study. A copy of the informed consent document will be provided to the participants for their records. The rights and welfare of the participants will be protected by emphasizing to them that the quality of their medical care will not be adversely affected if they decline to participate in this study.

The study team will distinguish between the desire to discontinue study intervention and the desire to withdraw consent for study follow-up (per Section 7).

11.1.2 STUDY DISCONTINUATION AND CLOSURE

This study may be temporarily suspended or prematurely terminated if sufficient reasonable cause exists. Written notification, which documents the reason for study suspension or termination, will be provided by the sponsor to study participants, site investigators, the central IRB, and the US FDA. Study participants will be contacted, as applicable, and be informed of changes to the study visit schedule.

Circumstances that may warrant termination or suspension include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Determination of futility
- Determination of unexpected, significant, or unacceptable risks to participants
- Insufficient compliance with protocol requirements
- Data that are not sufficiently complete and/or evaluable

The study may resume once concerns about safety, protocol compliance, and data quality are addressed, and satisfy the sponsor, IRB, and/or FDA.

11.1.3 CONFIDENTIALITY AND PRIVACY

Participant confidentiality is strictly held in trust by the participating investigators, their staff, and the sponsor(s) and their agents. This confidentiality is extended to cover the testing of biological samples in addition to the clinical and private information relating to participants. Therefore, the study protocol, documentation, data, and all other information generated will be held in strict confidence. No information concerning the study or the data will be released to any unauthorized third party without the prior written approval of the sponsor. The study participant's contact information will be securely stored in the clinical study database.

Study participant research data, which is for purposes of statistical analysis and scientific reporting, will be transmitted to and stored at the CT-DCC. The study data entry and study management systems used by clinical sites and by research staff will be secured and password protected. At the end of the study, all study-related data storage systems will be archived according to local processes.

11.1.4 KEY ROLES AND STUDY GOVERNANCE

The RECOVER program is overseen by the RECOVER Executive Committee. The RECOVER program also includes a Clinical Trial Steering Committee, which is a multi-stakeholder committee that oversees the study and includes patients, the CT-DCC, the NIH, the FDA, and academic and subject matter experts.

The CT-DCC is overseen by a principal investigator. The CT-DCC is responsible for study coordination, site management, communication, financial administration, treatment allocations, receipt and processing of data, quality control programs, and statistical analysis and reporting.

The DSMB will oversee the safety and welfare of trial participants as well as provide recommendations for the continuation, discontinuation, or revision of the trial.

11.1.5 DATA AND SAFETY MONITORING BOARD

Safety oversight will be under the direction of the RECOVER DSMB composed of individuals with the appropriate expertise. Members of the DSMB will be independent of the study conduct and free of conflict of interest, or measures will be in place to minimize perceived conflict of interest. The DSMB will meet at least quarterly to approve protocols, assess safety and efficacy data, and at appropriate intervals to meet requirements for the Interim Analyses on each arm of the study. The DMSB will operate under the rules of an approved charter that will be written and reviewed at the organizational meeting of the DSMB. At this time, each data element that the DSMB needs to assess will be clearly defined. The DSMB will provide its input to the NIH.

11.1.6 CLINICAL MONITORING

This study will employ a centralized risk-based approach to monitoring with routine and periodic review of site-submitted data to review the informed consent process, select eligibility criteria, review medical history, identify and follow-up on missing data, inconsistent data, data outliers, etc., and ensure completion of administrative and regulatory processes. The study team will facilitate regular communication through training sessions, teleconferences, videoconferencing, email, etc. Using quality-by-design principles, steps will be taken at the study design stage to foresee and limit significant problems that might occur during the study conduct. Follow-up from the sites is expected to keep participants engaged.

11.1.7 QUALITY ASSURANCE AND QUALITY CONTROL

The study team will work in tandem to ensure that the data collected in this study are as complete and correct as possible. A four-step, multi-functional approach to quality control will be implemented:

- Training: Before the start of enrollment, the clinician investigators and key study personnel at each site will be trained on the clinical protocol and data collection procedures, including how to use the EDC system. Follow-up training and training for new study personnel or new versions of the protocol will be conducted as needed.
- Monitoring: The RECOVER CT-DCC will ensure that data collection is handled properly, will
 provide in-service training, and will address questions from site investigators and coordinators.
 Electronic review of data quality and completeness will occur on a regular and ongoing basis.
 Any issues will be addressed.
- Managing data: After the data have been transferred for statistical summarization, data description, and data analysis, further crosschecking of the data will be performed with discrepant observations being flagged and appropriately resolved through a data query system.
- Reviewing data: Data regarding events of interest will be reviewed to ensure appropriate documents are collected for DSMB review. The CT-DCC will monitor study data and contact site study teams when events comprising the primary endpoint are not complete.

11.1.8 DATA HANDLING AND RECORD KEEPING

11.1.8.1 DATA COLLECTION AND MANAGEMENT RESPONSIBILITIES

Streamlining research activities and pragmatically conducting the trial will facilitate trial completion despite strained clinical and research resources. Data may be collected by electronic methods, supplemented by telephone or videophone follow-up, and from the electronic health record.

Data will be collected directly from participants using Medidata's Rave EDC through text messaging or email with a survey link, or by phone call as a backup; paper will be used, as needed. The process for using text messaging and email is Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) compliant.

Site personnel or participants will enter study data into a secure online database. Data will be maintained in a secure online database until the time of study publication. At the time of publication, the CT-DCC will generate a de-identified version of the database for archiving (see Section 11.1.10). All source documents at the sites should be completed in a neat, legible manner to ensure accurate interpretation of data. Copies of the eCRF will be provided and maintained for recording data for each participant enrolled in the study.

11.1.8.2 STUDY RECORDS RETENTION

Study documents should be retained for a minimum of six years after the study has ended. However, if required by local regulations or the US FDA, these documents should be retained for a longer period. No records will be destroyed without the written consent of the sponsor. The sponsor is responsible for informing the investigator when study documents no longer need to be retained.

11.1.9 PROTOCOL DEVIATIONS

A protocol deviation is defined as non-compliance with the clinical study protocol or GCP requirements. The non-compliance may be on the part of the participant, site investigator, or site staff.

A major protocol deviation is a significant divergence from the protocol that may have a significant effect on the participant's safety, rights, or welfare and/or on the integrity of the study data. Major protocol deviations must be sent to the study IRB and local IRB per their guidelines, recorded in source documents, and reported to the coordinating center. All protocol deviations will be documented. Major protocol deviations will be tracked. For this study, any missed or delayed survey completion will not be considered a major protocol deviation, unless it is a study procedure required for the primary endpoint.

Failing to wear the activity tracker during the entire intervention is not a deviation; only the 7 days at the beginning and end of the intervention are required.

11.1.10 PUBLICATION AND DATA SHARING POLICY

This study will comply with the NIH Public Access Policy, which ensures that the public has access to the published results of NIH-funded research. It requires scientists to submit final peer-reviewed journal manuscripts that arise from NIH funds to the digital archive PubMed Central upon acceptance for publication.

11.1.11 CONFLICT OF INTEREST POLICY

The independence of this study from any actual or perceived influence, such as by the pharmaceutical industry, is critical. Therefore, any actual conflict of interest of persons who have a role in the design, conduct, analysis, publication, or any aspect of this trial will be disclosed and managed. Furthermore, persons who have a perceived conflict of interest will be required to have such conflicts managed in a way that is appropriate to their participation in the design and conduct of this trial. The study leadership in conjunction with the NIH has established policies and procedures for all study group members to disclose all conflicts of interest and will establish a mechanism for the management of all reported dualities of interest.

11.2 ABBREVIATIONS

AE	Adverse Event
ANCOVA	Analysis of Covariance
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
СМР	Complete Metabolic Panel
CONSORT	Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials
COVID-19	Coronavirus Disease of 2019
CPSD	Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbances
CRF	Case Report Form
CSA	Central Sleep Apnea
CT-DCC	Clinical Trial Data Coordinating Center
DCRI	Duke Clinical Research Institute
DSMB	Data and Safety Monitoring Board
eCRF	Electronic Case Report Forms
EDC	Electronic Data Capture
EOI	End of Intervention
ESI	Events of Special Interest
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
GCP	Good Clinical Practice
GEE	Generalized Estimating Equations
HIPAA	Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act
HRQOL	Health-Related Quality of Life
ICF	Informed Consent Form
ICH	International Conference on Harmonisation
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IND	Investigational New Drug Application
IRB	Institutional Review Board
LFT	Liver Function Test
MAOI	Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor
mITT	Modified Intention-To-Treat
MOP	Manual of Procedures
NIH	National Institutes of Health
OSA	Obstructive Sleep Apnea

PAP	Positive Airway Pressure
PASC	Post-acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 Infection
PGIC	Patient Global Impression of Change
PGIS	Patient Global Impression of Severity
PRO	Patient Reported Outcome
PROMIS	Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System
PT/INR	Prothrombin Time/International Normalized Ratio
RECOVER	Researching COVID to Enhance Recovery
SAE	Serious Adverse Event
SAP	Statistical Analysis Plan
SARS-CoV-2	Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2
SASS-Y	Split Week Self-Assessment of Sleep Survey
SD	Sleep Disturbance
SRBD	Sleep-Related Breathing Disorder
SRI	Sleep-Related Impairment
SUSAR	Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reaction
US	United States

11.3 PROTOCOL AMENDMENT HISTORY

Version	Date	Description of Change
1.0	25SEP2023	None, original protocol
2.0	11DEC2023	 Added the potential benefit that participants who screen positive for OSA may receive a Positive Airway Pressure (PAP) device (Section 2.3.2) Changed the exclusion of percentage estimated sleep time at an oxyhemoglobin saturation <90% (T90) to <88% (T88) (Section 5.2) Removed the PROMIS-29+2 and COMPASS 31 from the list of PROs administered (Sections 3 and 8) Added a fifth exploratory objective (Section 3) Clarified language around SRBD screening (Section 8.2.2) Added that participants who have their OSA treated with a therapy other than a PAP therapy, such as an oral appliance, hypoglossal stimulation, bariatric surgery, or other conservative treatment, will be referred to HSAT (Section 8.2.2) Updated SRBD screening duration from 14 days to 6 weeks or more (Section 8.2.2) Added that PAP treatment a dherence definitions are in the MOP (Section 8.2.2.3) Added that participants can self-report height, but they must be weighed on a scale (Section 8.3) Removed sleep history questionnaire form EOI (Section 8.5) Added that the Heal thcare Encounter survey will be administered at every patient contact during the intervention and at EOI (Sections 8.4.2, 8.5, 13.1.2, 14.1.2) Removed blood collection for clinical labs at EOI (Sections 8.5) Removed blood collection for coagulation panel and CMP at EOI visit (Appendix A, Section 13.1.2)

	1	
		 Added alternative therapies to be reviewed with concomitant medications at baseline (Section 8.3)
		• Removed sleep history tied to medical history (Section 8.2.2, 13.1.2, 14.1.2)
		 Added the Sleep Phenotype questionnaire at baseline (Section 8.3, 13.1.2, 14.1.2)
		 Added the Neurocognitive Battery, with corresponding changes throughout (Section 8.8.2.2)
		• Removed the screening labs hs-CRP, CBC (Appendix A, Section 13.1.2)
		 Removed the screening labs hs-CRP, CBC, and coag panel (Appendix B, Section 14.1.2)
		• Added a nalysis text on PAP device a dherence (Section 10.4.4)
		• Added measuring blood pressure and pulse at the pre-randomization visit (Appendix A, Section 13.1.2)
		 Added that regular use of prescribed hypnotics for sleep (≥3 times per week) is an exclusion (Appendix A, Section 13.2)
		 Clarified titrations for modafinil and solriamfetol (Sections 13.4.4 and 13.5.4)
		 Changed information on the RESET-PASC behavioral therapy to be more focused on education (Section 14)
		 Added that expected AEs are those listed in the protocol appendix (Section 14.5.1)
		Administrative changes such as punctuation and grammar throughout
		• PGIS added as an exploratory outcome (Sections 3, 8, 14)
		PGIC added as a questionnaire (Sections 8, 14)
3.0	25JAN2024	 PCR test added as an option for SARS-CoV-2 testing (Section 8)
		 Added a footnote to medical history that at every clinic visit after screening visit, changes in medical history including SARS-CoV-2 infection since last visit will be collected (Sections 13, 14)

12 REFERENCES

1. Cabrera Martimbianco AL, Pacheco RL, Bagattini M, Riera R. Frequency, signs and symptoms, and criteria a dopted for long COVID-19: A systematic review. *Int J Clin Pract*. Oct 2021;75(10):e14357. doi:10.1111/jicp.14357

2. Huang C, Huang L, Wang Y, et al. 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *Lancet*. Jan 16 2021;397 (10270):220-232. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(20)32656-8

3. Hirschtick JL, Titus AR, Slocum E, et al. Population-Based Estimates of Post-acute Sequelae of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) Infection (PASC) Prevalence and Characteristics. *Clin Infect Dis*. Dec 6 2021;73(11):2055-2064. doi:10.1093/cid/ciab408

4. Bell ML, Catalfamo CJ, Farland LV, et al. Post-acute sequelae of COVID-19 in a non-hospitalized cohort: Results from the Arizona CoVHORT. *PLoS One*. 2021;16(8):e0254347. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0254347

5. Zhu N ZD, Wang W. A Novel Coronavirus from Patients with Pneumonia in China. *N Engl J Med* 2020;382:727-733.

6. Goodman BP, Khoury JA, Blair JE, Grill MF. COVID-19 Dysautonomia. *Front Neurol*. 2021;12:624968. doi:10.3389/fneur.2021.624968

7. Barizien N, Le Guen M, Russel S, Touche P, Huang F, Vallée A. Clinical characterization of dysautonomia in long COVID-19 patients. *Sci Rep.* Jul 7 2021;11(1):14042. doi:10.1038/s41598-021-93546-5

8. Stewart S, News on L, Briggs TA, Grammatopoulos D, Young L, Gill P. Long COVID risk - a signal to address sex hormones and women's health. *Lancet Reg Health Eur*. Dec 2021;11:100242. doi:10.1016/j.lanepe.2021.100242

9. Sudre CH, Murray B, Varsavsky T, et al. Attributes and predictors of long COVID. *Nat Med*. Apr 2021;27(4):626-631. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01292-y

10. As a di -Pooya AA, Akbari A, Emami A, et al. Risk Factors Associated with Long COVID Syndrome: A Retros pective Study. *Iran J Med Sci*. Nov 2021;46(6):428-436. doi:10.30476/ijms.2021.92080.2326

11. Su Y, Yuan D, Chen DG, et al. Multiple early factors anticipate post-acute COVID-19 sequelae. *Cell*. Mar 3 2022;185(5):881-895.e20. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2022.01.014

12. Porkka-Heiskanen T, Zitting KM, Wigren HK. Sleep, its regulation and possible mechanisms of sleep disturbances. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)*. Aug 2013;208(4):311-28. doi:10.1111/apha.12134

13. Borrmann H, McKeating JA, Zhuang X. The Circadian Clock and Viral Infections. *Journal of Biological Rhythms*. 2021;36(1):9-22. doi:10.1177/0748730420967768

14. Luyster FS, Strollo PJ, Jr., Zee PC, Walsh JK. Sleep: a health imperative. *Sleep*. Jun 1 2012;35(6):727-34. doi:10.5665/sleep.1846

 Javaheri S, Barbe F, Campos-Rodriguez F, et al. Sleep Apnea: Types, Mechanisms, and Clinical Cardiovascular Consequences. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. Feb 21 2017;69(7):841-858. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2016.11.069
 Kim JS, Podolanczuk AJ, Borker P, et al. Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Subclinical Interstitial Lung Disease in the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Ann Am Thorac Soc.* Dec 2017;14(12):1786-1795.

doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201701-0910C

17. Johnson DA, Thomas SJ, Abdalla M, et al. Association Between Sleep Apnea and Blood Pressure Control Among Blacks. *Circulation*. 2019;139(10):1275-1284. doi:doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.036675

18. Ricardo AC, Chen J, Singh M, et al. Sleep-Disordered Breathing and Prevalent Al buminuria in Hispanics/Latinos. *Kidney International Reports*. 2018/11/01/2018;3(6):1276-1284.

doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ekir.2018.06.005

19. Cunningham PS, Meijer P, Nazgiewicz A, et al. The circadian clock protein REVERBα inhibits pulmonary fibrosis development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. Jan 14 2020;117(2):1139-1147. doi:10.1073/pnas.1912109117

20. Klinzing JG, Niethard N, Born J. Mechanisms of systems memory consolidation during sleep. *Nature Neuroscience*. 2019/10/012019;22(10):1598-1610. doi:10.1038/s41593-019-0467-3

21. Mander BA, Winer JR, Jagust WJ, Walker MP. Sleep: A Novel Mechanistic Pathway, Biomarker, and Treatment Target in the Pathology of Alzheimer's Disease? *Trends in Neurosciences*. 2016/08/01/2016;39(8):552-566.doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2016.05.002

22. Niethard N, Burgalossi A, Born J. Plasticity during Sleep Is Linked to Specific Regulation of Cortical Circuit Activity. *Front Neural Circuits*. 2017;11:65. doi:10.3389/fncir.2017.00065

23. Orrù G, Storari M, Scano A, Piras V, Taibi R, Viscuso D. Obstructive Sleep Apnea, oxidative stress, inflammation and endothelial dysfunction-An overview of predictive laboratory biomarkers. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci*. Jun 2020;24(12):6939-6948. doi:10.26355/eurrev_202006_21685

24. McAlpine CS, Kiss MG, Rattik S, et al. Sleep modulates haematopoiesis and protects against atheros clerosis. *Nature*. 2019/02/012019;566(7744):383-387. doi:10.1038/s41586-019-0948-2

25. Besedovsky L, Lange T, Haack M. The Sleep-Immune Crosstalk in Health and Disease. *Physiol Rev*. Jul 1 2019;99(3):1325-1380. doi:10.1152/physrev.00010.2018

26. Han Q, Zheng B, Daines L, Sheikh A. Long-Term Sequelae of COVID-19: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of One-Year Follow-Up Studies on Post-COVID Symptoms. *Pathogens*. Feb 19 2022;11(2)doi:10.3390/pathogens11020269

27. Rogers JP, Chesney E, Oliver D, et al. Psychiatric and neuropsychiatric presentations associated with severe coronavirus infections: a systematic review and meta-analysis with comparison to the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. 2020;7(7):611-627. doi:10.1016/s2215-0366(20)30203-0

28. Merikanto I, Dauvilliers Y, Chung F, et al. Sleep symptoms are essential features of long-COVID-Comparinghealthy controls with COVID-19 cases of different severity in the international COVID sleep study (ICOSS-II). J Sleep Res. Oct 8 2022:e13754. doi:10.1111/jsr.13754 29. Lange T, Perras B, Fehm HL, Born J. Sleep enhances the human antibody response to hepatitis A vaccination. *Psychosom Med*. Sep-Oct 2003;65(5):831-5. doi:10.1097/01.psy.0000091382.61178.f1

30. Carroll JE, Cole SW, Seeman TE, et al. Partial sleep deprivation activates the DNA damage response (DDR) and the senes cence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) in aged a dult humans. *Brain Behav Immun*. Jan 2016;51:223-229. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2015.08.024

 Winer JR, Mander BA, Helfrich RF, et al. Sleep as a Potential Biomarker of Tau and β-Amyloid Burden in the Human Brain. *The Journal of Neuroscience*. 2019;39(32):6315-6324. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0503-19.2019
 Abel T, Havekes R, Saletin JM, Walker MP. Sleep, plasticity and memory from molecules to whole-brain networks. *Curr Biol*. Sep 9 2013;23(17):R774-88. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.07.025

33. Jacks on CL, Johnson DA. Sleep disparities in the era of the COVID-19 pandemic highlight the urgent need to address social determinants of health like the virus of racism. *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine*. 2020;16(8):1401-1402. doi:doi:10.5664/jcsm.8570

34. Cade BE, Dashti HS, Hassan SM, Redline S, Karlson EW. Sleep Apnea and COVID-19 Mortality and Hospitalization. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*. 2020;202(10):1462-1464. doi:10.1164/rccm.202006-2252LE

35. Senaratna CV, Perret JL, Lodge CJ, et al. Prevalence of obstructive sleep a pnea in the general population: A systematic review. *Sleep Med Rev*. Aug 2017;34:70-81. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2016.07.002

36. Lederer DJ, Jelic S, Bhattacharya J, Basner RC. Is obstructive sleep apnea a cause of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis? *Arch Pathol Lab Med*. May 2012;136(5):470; a uthor reply 470. doi:10.5858/arpa.2011-0650-LE
37. Organization; PAH. Case definitions for COVID-19 surveillance. Accessed August 25, 2022, 2022.

https://www.paho.org/en/case-definitions-covid-19-surveillance

38. Soriano JB, Murthy S, Marshall JC, Relan P, Diaz JV. A clinical case definition of post-COVID-19 condition by a Delphi consensus. *Lancet Infect Dis*. Apr 2022;22(4):e102-e107. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(21)00703-9

39. Cella D, Yount S, Rothrock N, et al. The Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS): progress of an NIH Roadmap cooperative group during its first two years. *Med Care*. May 2007;45(5 Suppl 1):S3-s11. doi:10.1097/01.mlr.0000258615.42478.55

40. Farias SET, Mungas D, Reed BR, et al. The measurement of everyday cognition (ECog): scale development and psychometric properties. *Neuropsychology*. 2008;22 4:531-44.

41. Rodakowski J, Golias KW, Reynolds CF, 3rd, et al. Preventing disability in older a dults with mild cognitive impairment: A Strategy Training intervention study. *Contemp Clin Trials Commun.* Sep 2019;15:100368. doi:10.1016/j.conctc.2019.100368

42. McCombe N, Ding X, Prasad G, et al. Alzheimer's Disease Assessments Optimized for Diagnostic Accuracy and Administration Time. *IEEE J Transl Eng Health Med*. 2022;10:4900809. doi:10.1109/jtehm.2022.3164806

43. Mace RA, Hopkins SW, Reynolds GO, Vranceanu AM. My Healthy Brain: Rationale and Case Report of a Virtual Group Lifestyle Program Targeting Modifiable Risk Factors for Dementia. *J Clin Psychol Med Settings*. Dec 2022;29(4):818-830. doi:10.1007/s10880-022-09843-2

44. Morin CM, Edinger JD, Krystal AD, Buysse DJ, Beaulieu-Bonneau S, Ivers H. Sequential psychological and pharmacological therapies for comorbid and primary insomnia: studyprotocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials*. Mar 3 2016;17(1):118. doi:10.1186/s13063-016-1242-3

45. Bastien CH, Vallieres A, Morin CM. Validation of the Insomnia Severity Index as an outcome measure for insomnia research. *Sleep Med*. Jul 2001;2(4):297-307. doi:10.1016/s1389-9457(00)00065-4

46. Yang M, Morin CM, Schaefer K, Wallenstein GV. Interpreting score differences in the Insomnia Severity Index: using health-related outcomes to define the minimally important difference. *Curr Med Res Opin*. Oct 2009;25(10):2487-94. doi:10.1185/03007990903167415

47. Kaufmann H, Malamut R, Norcliffe-Kaufmann L, Rosa K, Freeman R. The Orthostatic Hypotension Questionnaire (OHQ): validation of a novel symptom assessment scale. *Clin Auton Res*. Apr 2012;22(2):79-90. doi:10.1007/s10286-011-0146-2

48. Cotler J, Holtzman C, Dudun C, Jason LA. A Brief Questionnaire to Assess Post-Exertional Malaise. *Diagnostics (Basel)*. Sep 11 2018;8(3)doi:10.3390/diagnostics8030066

49. Dietch JR, Sethi K, Slavish DC, Taylor DJ. Validity of two retrospective questionnaire versions of the Consensus Sleep Diary: the whole week and split week Self-Assessment of Sleep Surveys. *Sleep Med*. Nov 2019;63:127-136. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2019.05.015

50. Hochberg Y. A Sharper Bonferroni Procedure for Multiple Tests of Significance. *Biometrika*. Dec 1988;75(4):800-802. doi:Doi 10.2307/2336325

51. GORDON LAN KK, DEMETS DL. Discrete sequential boundaries for clinical trials. *Biometrika*. 1983;70(3):659-663. doi:10.1093/biomet/70.3.659

52. Beusterien KM, Rogers AE, Walsleben JA, et al. Health-related quality of life effects of modafinil for treatment of narcolepsy. *Sleep*. Sep 15 1999;22(6):757-65.

53. Lavault S, Dauvilliers Y, Drouot X, et al. Benefit and risk of modafinilin idiopathic hypersomnia vs. narcolepsy with cata plexy. *Sleep Med*. Jun 2011;12(6):550-6. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2011.03.010

54. Trotti LM. Idiopathic Hypersomnia. *Sleep Med Clin*. Sep 2017;12(3):331-344.

doi:10.1016/j.jsmc.2017.03.009

55. Inoue Y, Tabata T, Tsukimori N. Efficacy and safety of modafinil in patients with i diopathic hypersomnia without long sleep time: a multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallel-group comparison study. *Sleep Med*. Apr 2021;80:315-321. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2021.01.018

56. Weaver TE, Pepin JL, Schwab R, et al. Long-term effects of solriamfetol on quality of life and work productivity in participants with excessive daytime sleepiness associated with narcolepsy or obstructive sleep apnea. *J Clin Sleep Med*. Oct 1 2021;17(10):1995-2007. doi:10.5664/jcsm.9384

57. Nalbandian A, Sehgal K, Gupta A, et al. Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. *Nat Med*. Apr 2021;27(4):601-615. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01283-z

58. PROVIGIL(R) (modafinil) Tablets [C-IV] Product Label. 2010.

59. SUNOSI (solriamfetol) tablets: Highlights of prescribing information. In: Axsome Therapeutics I, editor. 2022.

60. Pharmaceuticals; J. Investigator's Brochure Solriamfetol Tablet for Oral Administration 2021.

61. Rea MS, Nagare R, Figueiro MG. Modeling Circadian Phototransduction: Quantitative Predictions of Psychophysical Data. *Front Neurosci*. 2021;15:615322. doi:10.3389/fnins.2021.615322

62. Nagare R, Woo M, MacNaughton P, Plitnick B, Tinianov B, Figueiro M. Access to Daylight at Home Improves Circadian Alignment, Sleep, and Mental Health in Healthy Adults: A Crossover Study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. Sep 23 2021;18(19)doi:10.3390/ijerph18199980

63. Figueiro MG, Stevers on B, Heerwagen J, et al. The impact of daytime light exposures on sleep and mood in office workers. *Sleep Health*. Jun 2017;3(3):204-215. doi:10.1016/j.sleh.2017.03.005

64. Figueiro MG, Rea MS, Bullough JD. Circadian effectiveness of two polychromatic lights in suppressing human nocturnal melatonin. *Neurosci Lett*. Oct 9 2006;406(3):293-7. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2006.07.069

65. Nagashima S, Osawa M, Matsuyama H, Ohoka W, Ahn A, Wakamura T. Bright-light exposure during daytime sleeping affects nocturnal melatonin secretion after simulated night work. *Chronobiol Int*. Feb 2018;35(2):229-239. doi:10.1080/07420528.2017.1394321

66. Besag FMC, Vasey MJ, Lao KSJ, Wong ICK. Adverse Events Associated with Melatonin for the Treatment of Primary or Secondary Sleep Disorders: A Systematic Review. *CNS Drugs*. Dec 2019;33(12):1167-1186. doi:10.1007/s40263-019-00680-w

67.Burgess HJ, Revell VL, Molina TA, Eastman CI. Human phase response curves to three days of daily
melatonin: 0.5 mg versus 3.0 mg. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Jul 2010;95(7):3325-31. doi:10.1210/jc.2009-2590
68.68.Breslow ER, Phillips AJ, Huang JM, St Hilaire MA, Klerman EB. A mathematical model of the circadian

phase-shifting effects of exogenous melatonin. *J Biol Rhythms*. Feb 2013;28(1):79-89. doi:10.1177/0748730412468081

69. Sack RL, Brandes RW, Kendall AR, Lewy AJ. Entrainment of free-running circadian rhythms by melatonin in blind people. *N Engl J Med*. Oct 12 2000;343(15):1070-7. doi:10.1056/NEJM200010123431503

70. Herxheimer A, Petrie KJ. Melatonin for the prevention and treatment of jet lag. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2002;(2):CD001520. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001520

71. Edwards BJ, Atkinson G, Waterhouse J, Reilly T, Godfrey R, Budgett R. Use of melatoninin recovery from jet-lag following a neastward flight across 10 time-zones. *Ergonomics*. Oct 2000;43(10):1501-13. doi:10.1080/001401300750003934

13 APPENDIX A: MODAFINIL AND SOLRIAMFETOL FOR HYPERSOMNIA

13.1 STUDY DESIGN AND RATIONALE

The Hypersomnia Appendix A is a double-blind, phase 2, randomized, placebo-controlled, interventional trial of a wake-promoting drug (modafinil or solriamfetol) to treat hypersomnia, defined by elevated scores (>60) on the PROMIS 8a SRI scale, in participants with symptoms of hypersomnia that first occurred or worsened after a COVID-19 infection. Participants in Appendix A will be randomized to study drug or control. Participants who meet the eligibility criteria for modafinil will receive either active modafinil or the modafinil-matched control. If modafinil is contraindicated for any reason, participants will be assessed for their ability to take solriamfetol. If participants are eligible for solriamfetol, they will receive either active solriamfetol or the solriamfetol-matched control. If solriamfetol is contraindicated, participants will be excluded from Appendix A. Modafinil and solriamfetol will be analyzed as a single wake-promoting drug condition versus control. The intervention duration will be 10 weeks.

Hypersomnia is a disabling symptom in patients with narcolepsy, sleep apnea, and shift work disorder. For these patients, the FDA has approved modafinil (for all three conditions) and solriamfetol (for narcolepsy and sleep apnea). Modafinil has been shown effective in treating hypersomnia and fatigue in large randomized clinical trials,⁵²⁻⁵⁵ and has been used off-label for other conditions with related fatigue. Solriamfetol is associated with improved functional status, work productivity, and quality of life.⁵⁶ However, to date, no existing studies have investigated these drugs in patients with PASC.⁵⁷

13.1.1 PRIMARY OUTCOME MEASURES AND ENDPOINTS

Primary: PROMIS 8a SRI to assess sleep-related impairment

Secondary outcome to the Primary Objective: PROMIS 8b SD

13.1.2 SCHEDULE OF ADDITIONAL PROCEDURES

The full schedule of procedures from Table 2 is shown for operational ease starting on the next page.

Table 2 abbreviations: EOI – End of Intervention; PASC – Post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection; PROMIS – Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System; PT/INR – prothrombin time/international normalized ratio; CMP – complete metabolic panel; LFT – liver function tests

Procedures	Pre- randomization Visits	Baseline Visit	Pre- intervention	Intervention		End of Study
Studyweek	Wk-6 to -1	Day 0	Wk 1	Wk2-10	EOI Clinic Visit ² Wk 11	EOI + 30 days
Informed consent, platform	Х					
PROMIS8a SRI and 8b SD	Х	X3			Х	Х
Sleep-screening questions	Х					
Demographics	Х					
Concomitant medications	Х	X3			Х	
Medical history	X ⁴					
Pregnancytest	Х	X3				
Nasal swab	Х	X3				
SRBD screening/HSAT⁵	Х					
Appendix-level eligibility criteria	Х					
Blood for coagulation panel ⁶	Х					
Blood for CMP w/LFT	Х					
Informed consent, appendix level	Х					
RANDOMIZATION		Х				
Height (H) and weight (W)		H/W			W	
Sleep Phenotype questionnaire		Х				
PROMIS10a Fatigue		Х			Х	
ECog2		Х			Х	
Neurocognitive Battery		Х			Х	
PASC Symptom Questionnaire		Х			Х	

Table 2. Schedule of Procedures for Appendix A - Modafinil and Solriamfetol for Hypersomnia

² An Early Termination Clinic Visit will be request for participants who prematurely discontinue the intervention. It will mirror the EOI Clinic Visit. Refer to Section 8.6. ³ If necessary; see Baseline visit, Section 8.3

⁴ At every clinic visit after screening visit, changes in medical history including SARS-CoV-2 infection since last visit will be collected.

⁵ Not necessary if participant has had a sleep apnea screening and documented adherence within 6 months of Screening

⁶ Coagulation panel inclusive of prothrombin time/international normalized ratio (PT/INR) and activated partial thromboplastin time (APTT)

Version 3.0 25JAN2024

Procedures	Pre- randomization Visits	Baseline Visit	Pre- intervention	Intervention		End of Study
Study weeks	Wk-6 to -1	Day 0	Wk 1	Wk2-10	EOI Clinic Visit ² Wk 11	EOI + 30 days
ISI		Х			Х	
ОНQ		Х			Х	
DSQ-PEM		Х			Х	
PGIS		Х			Х	
PGIC				Х	Х	Х
Sleep diary		Distribute	Complete ⁷		Complete ⁷	
Activity tracker		Distribute	Wear ⁷	Wear (optional)	Wear ⁷	Wear ⁷
Blood for Biorepository		Х			Х	
Stool for Biorepository		Х			Х	
Distribute blood pressure monitor		Х				
Blood pressure and pulse	X ⁸	X ⁸		X ^{8,9}	X ⁸	
Blinded investigational product		Distribute		Х	Return ¹⁰	
Dosing titration calls ¹¹				X ¹²		
Safety assessment		Х		X ^{13,14}	Х	X ¹³
Healthcare Encounter survey				X ¹⁴	Х	
Pill count/adherence				X ¹⁵	Х	

⁷ Data to be collected for 7 days. Refer to the MOP for specific timing and duration of data collection.

⁸ For blood pressure, take 3 readings sequentially after 5 minutes of seated rest.

⁹ May be collected multiple times during the intervention. Will be collected at home.

¹⁰ Investigational product should be taken until the EOI Clinic Visit.

¹¹ Specified in the MOP as occurring approximately every 5 days by phone call for about 20 days after initiation of drug intervention

¹² See the dosing and administration for each investigational product for titration details

¹³ Phone call only

¹⁴ At 42 ±7 days. Other phone calls can occur as necessary; assessed at every patient contact.

¹⁵ By phone call; can be combined with the safety assessment.

13.1.3 BLINDING

The participant, treating clinicians, and study personnel will know which appendix the participant is in and which study drug/placebo group they are in (modafinil or solriamfetol). The participant, treating clinicians, and study personnel will remain blinded to study drug versus placebo assignment. However, a study pharmacist will be unblinded to control study drug and placebo disbursement. Blinded personnel will remain blinded until after the database is locked and blinded analysis is completed. Only the biostatistical team that is preparing closed interim reports will be unblinded. Specifically, study drug/control will be dispensed with packaging and labeling that would blind treatment assignment. Unblinding will occur only if required for participant safety or treatment, at the request of the treating clinician. Refer to the MOP for further details.

13.2 ADDITIONAL APPENDIX-LEVEL EXCLUSION CRITERIA

- 1. Self-reported sleep duration <6 hours per night
- Poorly controlled hypertension (systolic blood pressure ≥140 or diastolic blood pressure ≥90 mmHg)
- 3. Moderate to severe hepatic impairment (ie, Child-Pugh class B or C)*
- 4. Known estimated glomerular filtration rate <30 mL/min/1.73 m² and/or chronic dialysis*
- 5. Recent myocardial infarction (<1 year), unstable angina, serious cardiac arrhythmias, or other serious heart problems, at the discretion of the investigator; refer to the MOP for details.
- 6. Current use of stimulant or wake-promoting medications, unless a washout is permitted; refer to the MOP.
- 7. Regular use of prescribed hypnotics for sleep (≥3 times per week); washout period is permitted. Refer to the MOP for a list of hypnotics.

*characterized by the screening labs: coagulation panel and CMP w/LFTs

13.2.1 MODAFINIL EXCLUSION CRITERIA

- 1. Modafinil can affect drug metabolism given its effect on enzymes such as CYP3A4 and CYP2C19. To assess for drug interactions, investigators should use the Lexicomp Drug Interactions System that is available at most institutions.
 - If the search yields "D" Consider Modifying Therapy or "X" Avoid Combination, then the ACTION is to exclude the potential participant.
 - An important example of this is steroid hormonal contraceptives.
 - If the search yields "C" Monitor Therapy, then discuss with site PIs on a case-by-case basis.
 - If the search yields "A" No Known Interaction or "B" No Action Needed, then proceed to screen/include the potential participant.
 - See the MOP for examples of common drugs that fall into these categories.
- 2. Known severe left ventricular hypertrophy, mitral valve prolapse; see the MOP for definitions.

13.2.2 SOLRIAMFETOL EXCLUSION CRITERIA

- 1. Concurrent treatment with a monoamine oxidase inhibitor (MAOI) or use of an MAOI within the preceding 14 days
- 2. Current use of dopaminergic drugs

13.3 HALTING RULES

Study drug dosing and enrollment will be temporarily suspended pending review of the DSMB if 3 or more participants on the same study drug within Appendix A experience an SAE of the same type that is determined to be related to the study drug. The DSMB recommendations will be considered by the NIH and the study Principal Investigator prior to making any decisions regarding study continuation or discontinuation.

13.4 MODAFINIL INFORMATION

13.4.1 RISK ASSESSMENT

Modafinil is indicated to improve wakefulness in adult patients with excessive sleepiness associated with narcolepsy, OSA, and shift work disorder. Participants taking modafinil have reported serious rash requiring hospitalization and discontinuation of treatment. The most commonly observed AEs (\geq 5%) associated with the use of modafinil in primary disorders of sleep and wakefulness were headache, nausea, nervousness, rhinitis, diarrhea, back pain, anxiety, insomnia, dizziness, and dyspepsia.⁵⁸

13.4.2 FORMULATION, APPEARANCE, PACKAGING, AND LABELING

Modafinil is a small molecule with the chemical name of 2-[(diphenylmethyl)sulfinyl]acetamide. Modafinil will be an oblong, blue tablet.

The placebo will be tooled to look similar to the modafinil tablet, but it will not contain the active ingredient.

Modafinil and the placebo will be packaged in high-density polyethylene bottles with a child-resistant screw cap. All packaging will be labeled to indicate that the products are for investigational use.

13.4.3 DRUG DISPENSING, STORAGE, AND STABILITY

Unblinded study personnel will manage modafinil and placebo disbursement to maintain blinding among participants and blinded study personnel, including site investigators.

Modafinil and the placebo should be stored at 20 °C to 25 °C (68 °F to 77 °F) with excursions permitted between 15 °C to 30 °C (59 °F to 89 °F).⁵⁸

13.4.4 DOSING AND ADMINISTRATION

Modafinil administration will total 10 weeks. Over the first 3 weeks, modafinil will be titrated starting at 100 mg daily in the morning. Specifically, every 5 days (±2 days) the study team will call participants to discuss titration according to the following schedule:

- 1. 100 mg daily in the morning°
- 2. 200 mg daily in the morning°
- 3. 200 mg daily in the morning° and 100 mg in the early afternoon•
- 4. 200 mg daily in the morning° and 200 mg in the early afternoon•

°morning is 11:59 am or earlier

•early afternoon is at least 4 hours after morning dose and at least 8 hours before scheduled bedtime.

Example: A participant with a scheduled bedtime of 11:30 pm would take the early afternoon dose no later than 3:30 pm, which would require taking the morning dose no later than 11:30 am

Following the titration (the last 7 weeks), the minimum dose will be 100 mg in the morning up to a maximum dose of 200 mg in the morning plus 200 mg at noon (total daily dose of 400 mg), depending on the participant's tolerance as assessed by regular phone calls and symptom reports. Placebo dosing will follow the same titration scheme.

13.4.5 RATIONALE FOR SELECTION OF DOSE

Modafinil is used off-label based on supporting published evidence in major depressive disorder (antidepressant augmentation), multiple sclerosis-related fatigue, Parkinson disease–related excessive daytime sleepiness, and severe cancer-related fatigue (in patients receiving active treatment). Doses up to 400 mg/day, given as a single dose, have been well tolerated, but there is no consistent evidence that this dose confers additional benefit beyond that of the 200 mg dose.⁵⁸

13.5 SOLRIAMFETOL INFORMATION

13.5.1 RISK ASSESSMENT

Potential safety risks associated with the use of solriamfetol include serious psychiatric events, increases in blood pressure and heart rate, and potential for abuse. Psychiatric events occur more commonly in the narcolepsy population; participants with narcolepsy and severe psychiatric disorders will be excluded from this study per the Platform Protocol exclusion criteria (Section 5.2). Participants at risk for cardiovascular events are excluded from Appendix A. Nonclinical and clinical data that show the potential for abuse with solriamfetol are low.

Clinical trials in patients with narcolepsy and OSA indicate that the following AEs occur at a higher percentage in those who receive 75 or 150 mg of solriamfetol versus placebo: headache (1% to 9%), nausea (0% to 4%), decreased appetite (6% to 7%), anxiety (2% to 6%), and insomnia (0% to 1%).⁵⁹

13.5.2 FORMULATION, APPEARANCE, PACKAGING, AND LABELING

Solriamfetol is a small molecule with the chemical name of (R)-2-amino-3-phenylpropylcarbamate hydrochloride. It will be a blue tablet.

The placebo tablet will be tooled to look similar to the solriamfetol tablet, but it will not contain the active ingredient.

Solriamfetol and the placebo will be packaged in high-density polyethylene bottles with a child-resistant screw cap. All packaging will be labeled to indicate that the products are for investigational use.⁶⁰

13.5.3 DRUG DISPENSING, STORAGE, AND STABILITY

Unblinded study personnel will manage solriamfetol and placebo disbursement to maintain blinding among participants and blinded study personnel, including site investigators.

Solriamfetol and the placebo should be stored at 20 °C to 25 °C (68 °F to 77 °F) with excursions permitted between 15 °C to 30 °C (59 °F to 89 °F). Do not freeze the product. Both active solriamfetol and the placebo are stable at these temperatures for 60 months.⁶⁰

13.5.4 DOSING AND ADMINISTRATION

Solriamfetol dosing will total 10 weeks, including 3 weeks for titration and 7 weeks of maintenance.

Over the first 3 weeks, solriamfetol will be titrated starting at 75 mg (1 tablet) daily in the morning. Every 5 days (± 2 days), the study team will call participants according to the following schedule.

- Day 5: participants will be contacted to discuss symptoms but no titration will occur.
- Day 10: participants may increase to 150 mg (2 tablets) daily in the morning according to the titration guidance in the MOP. The goal of titration is for participants to take the highest dose permitted by symptoms.
- Day 15: participants may titrate or maintain their dose depending on their symptoms and tolerance to solriamfetol.
- Day 20: participants may titrate or maintain their dose depending on their symptoms and tolerance to solriamfetol. The dose selected or maintained at this day will be the dose for the following 7 weeks of maintenance.

Placebo dosing will follow the solriamfetol dosing scheme and goal.

Dosing will follow this schedule in the absence of adverse reactions deemed likely attributable to treatment by a study physician, with special attention to headache, nausea, decreased appetite, insomnia, anxiety, or BP exceeding the threshold described in the study exclusion criteria. See the MOP for detailed guidance. In the case of adverse reactions, the dose may be reduced to the most recent prior dose at weekly intervals until adverse symptoms are alleviated or the medication is discontinued.

13.5.5 RATIONALE FOR SELECTION OF DOSE

The proposed doses and the schedule of dose escalation are consistent with currently approved FDA labeling for solriamfetol for other disorders of excessive daytime sleepiness.⁶⁰

13.6 EVENTS OF SPECIAL INTEREST

The following ESIs will be collected for Appendix A:

- Hypertension
 - Rhinitis Pharyngitis
- Headache
- Rash
- DiarrheaNausea/vom
- Nausea/vomiting
 Backpain
- Psychiatric event
- Back pain

13.7 STATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS (APPENDIX LEVEL)

13.7.1 SAMPLE SIZE DETERMINATION

An Analysis of Covariance (ANCOVA) linear regression model will be used to compare PROMIS-8a Tscores for the investigational intervention versus control at post-treatment measurement with an

adjustment for the baseline PROMIS-8a measurement. The key determinants of power include the number of participants (ie, sample size), the hypothesized difference in mean T-scores at follow-up for investigational intervention versus control among participants with similar baseline T-scores (ie, the treatment effect), and the standard error of the regression coefficient representing the mean difference in the ANCOVA model. A clinically meaningful treatment effect is assumed to be 5 T-score. The amount of statistical information about treatment effect (β_{trt}) can be quantified as $I = [Var(\hat{\beta}_{trt})]^{-1}$ which is the reciprocal of the estimated treatment effect variance in the primary analysis ANCOVA model. In order to detect a treatment effect of ($\beta_{trt} = 5$) with power $1 - \beta$ and two-sided type-I error α , the required amount of statistical information is given by I = { $(z_{\alpha/2} + z_{\beta})/5$ }² where $z_{\alpha/2}$ and z_{β} are the $(1 - \alpha/2)$ and $(1 - \beta)$ quantiles of the standard normal distribution. The sample size estimation is based on the rough approximation of $V(\hat{\beta}_{trt}) \approx \frac{4\sigma^2(1-R^2)}{n} \cong \frac{4\sigma^2}{n}$, when $R^2 \approx 0$, here σ^2 is the variance of PROMIS-8a T-scores within each treatment group, R^2 is the ANCOVA model's coefficient of determination, and n is the total sample size for active intervention plus control. If the estimated treatment effect is assumed to be 5 units, $\hat{\sigma} = 15$ units (ie, an effect size of .33), two-sided type I error of .05, thus the required total sample size for 90% power to detect a treatment effect of 5 T-score units is 379 participants. Accounting for a 20% attrition rate will lead to a total sample size of 474 participants, which is 237 participants per group (Figure 4).



Standard deviation

Figure 4. Sample Size Estimates Using the ANCOVA Model

14 APPENDIX B: COMPLEX PASC-RELATED SLEEP DISTURBANCES (CPSD)

14.1 STUDY DESIGN AND RATIONALE

The Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbances (CPSD) Appendix B combines brief education and a tailored sleep timing prescription for CPSD (referred to as RESET-PASC) with therapies that modify circadian timing for participants who report poor sleep quality or daytime sleep-related impairment. The intervention therapies involve tailored lighting (TL) and melatonin. Participants will be randomly assigned to one of four groups: (a) active TL + oral melatonin, (b) active TL + placebo melatonin, (c) placebo TL + oral melatonin, and (d) placebo TL + placebo melatonin. All groups will receive RESET-PASC. The 2x2 factorial design schema is shown in Figure 5. The intervention duration will be 9 weeks.

Figure 5. Appendix B 2x2 Factorial Design

		Pharmacologic Intervention						
_		Melatonin	Placebo					
imenta ention	Light	Melatonin + Light	Placebo + Light					
Environmental Intervention	Placebo Light	Melatonin + Placebo light	Placebo + Placebo light					
_	Reset-PASC							

PASC can lead to complex sleep disturbances that present similarly to but have overlapping qualities of known types of disturbed sleep, such as insomnia and circadian rhythm/sleep-wake disorders. Both types of sleep disturbances affect one's ability to sleep at night, and many patients with PASC present with symptoms of both insomnia and sleep-wake rhythm disturbances, suggesting common underlying mechanisms. Intervention strategies for the two conditions often overlap. Thus, the interventions in this study target common underlying mechanisms and represent the typical, real-world approaches for treating patients with complex sleep disturbances.

Light-dark patterns are the major synchronizers of circadian rhythms to the local light-dark cycle, which influence sleep timing and quality. Insufficient exposure to morning light or exposure to high light levels in the evening or night can lead to circadian disruption, resulting in sleep-wake irregularity, poor sleep quality, poor cognitive performance, higher depressive symptoms, higher stress, and increased fatigue. Light in the built environment, especially at home, can be too low to entrain the circadian system during the day. Lack of entrainment or circadian misalignment may reduce the strength of circadian rhythms, and can also negatively impact immune function and inflammation. Melatonin is a hormone produced during darkness at night. It prompts appropriate nighttime behaviors and physiological functions including, in humans, sleep. Circadian misalignment may dysregulate melatonin production at night. Poor sleep and other symptoms may be improved by optimizing the alignment of a participant's circadian rhythms strengthening and alignment can be accomplished with the administration of appropriately-timed light in the morning and oral melatonin 2 hours before the scheduled bedtime.

1) The RESET-PASC educational component will be delivered by video (and/or paper brochures) and electronic reminders and will include content on optimal sleep habits, the role and use of melatonin and light for sleep, and recommendations on bedtimes (based on information on the sleep diary and the Split Week Sleep Assessment of Sleep (SASS-Y)).

Sleep onset variability, assessed from an activity tracker used for 7 days at Baseline and EOI, is an endpoint for only this appendix. Night to night sleep onset variability is an objective measurement that, when combined with the subjective PROMIS 8b SD, will help characterize the intervention's effect on CPSD. Further, sleep onset variability is a clinically interpretable and meaningful measure as it correlates strongly with overall sleep-wake variability (eg, sleep midpoint variability).

14.1.1 PRIMARY OUTCOME MEASURES AND ENDPOINTS

Primary: PROMIS 8b SD to assess sleep disturbance and activity tracker to assess sleep onset variability

Secondary outcome to the Primary Objective: PROMIS 8a SRI

14.1.2 SCHEDULE OF ADDITIONAL PROCEDURES

The full schedule of procedures from Table 3 is shown for operational ease starting on the next page. Table 3 abbreviations: EOI – End of Intervention; PASC – Post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection; PROMIS – Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System

Procedures	Pre- randomization Visits	Baseline Visit	Pre- intervention	Intervention		End of Study
Study weeks	Wk-6 to -1	Day 0	Wk 1	Wk 2-8	EOI Clinic Visit ¹⁶ Wk 9	EOI + 30 days
Informed consent, platform	Х					
PROMIS8a SRI and 8b SD	Х	X ¹⁷			Х	Х
Sleep-screening questions	Х					
Demographics	Х					
Concomitant medications	Х	X ¹⁷			Х	
Medical history	X ¹⁸					
Pregnancytest	Х	X17				
Nasal swab	Х	X ¹⁷				
SRBD screening/HSAT ¹⁹	Х					
Appendix-level eligibility criteria	Х					
Informed consent, appendix level	Х					
RANDOMIZATION		Х				
Height (H) and weight (W)		H/W			W	
Sleep Phenotype questionnaire		Х				
PROMIS10a Fatigue		Х			Х	
ECog2		Х			Х	
Neurocognitive Battery		Х			Х	
PASC Symptom Questionnaire		Х			Х	
ISI		Х			Х	
ОНQ		Х			Х	
DSQ-PEM		Х			Х	

Table 3. Schedule of Procedures for Appendix B - Complex PASC-Related Sleep Disturbance

¹⁶ An Early Termination Clinic Visit will be request for participants who prematurely discontinue the study intervention. This visit will mirror the EOI Clinic Visit and obtain as much data as the participants allow. Refer to Section 8.6.

¹⁷ If necessary; see Baseline visit, Section 8.3

¹⁸ At every clinic visit after screening visit, changes in medical history including SARS-CoV-2 infection since last visit will be collected.

¹⁹ Not necessary if participant has had a sleep apnea screening and documented adherence within 6 months of Screening

Procedures	Pre- randomization Visits	Baseline Visit	Pre- intervention	Intervention		End of Study
Study weeks	Wk -6 to -1	Day 0	Wk 1	Wk 2-8	EOI Clinic Visit ¹⁶ Wk 9	EOI + 30 days
PGIS		Х			Х	
PGIC				Х	Х	Х
Blood for Biorepository		Х			Х	
Stool for Biorepository		Х			Х	
Sleep diary		Distribute	Complete ²⁰		Complete ²⁰	
Activity tracker		Distribute	Wear ²⁰	Wear (optional)	Wear ²⁰	Wear ²⁰
RESET-PASC		Session 1		Sessions 2-5		
SASS-Y + light use		Х		Х		
Blinded melatonin		Distribute		Х	Return	
Blinded tailored light		Distribute	Installation ²¹	X ²²	Х	
Blue Iris light sensor		Distribute	Wear ²⁰	Wear (optional)	Wear ²⁰	
Safety assessment		Х		X ^{23,24}	Х	X ²³
Healthcare Encounter survey				X ²⁴	Х	
Pill count/light adherence				X ²⁵	Х	

²³ Phone call only

²⁰ Data to be collected for 7 days. Refer to the MOP for specific timing and duration of data collection.

²¹ Tailored lighting team members will call as needed to assist participants with light sensor use.

²² Tailored lighting team members will call as needed to assist participants with timer set-up.

²⁴ At 30 ±7 days. Other phone calls can occur as necessary; assessed at every patient contact.

²⁵ By phone call; can be combined with the safety assessment.

14.1.3 BLINDING

Participants, treating clinicians, and study personnel will be blinded to the assigned intervention group for each participant until after the database is locked and the blinded analysis is completed. Only the biostatistical team that is preparing closed interim reports will be unblinded. Specifically, TL will be delivered similarly to both active and placebo groups, but the circadian stimulus (the amount of light) will be different, albeit practically unidentifiable to participants; the light bulbs used to deliver the different light will be masked. Moreover, melatonin and its placebo control will be dispensed with packaging and labeling that will blind assignment. Unblinding will occur only if required for participant safety or treatment, at the request of the treating clinician. Refer to the MOP for further details.

14.2 ADDITIONAL APPENDIX-LEVEL EXCLUSION CRITERIA

The following additional exclusion criteria are to be considered together for determining eligibility. They are separated here by TL and melatonin only for presentation. RESET-PASC presents no additional exclusions.

14.2.1 TAILORED LIGHTING EXCLUSION CRITERIA

- 1. Severe visual impairments affecting sensitivity or ability to respond to light
- 2. Severe photosensitivity dermatitis
- 3. Severe progressive retinal disease, eg, macular degeneration
- 4. Permanently dilated pupil, eg, following certain cataract surgeries
- 5. Unwilling to remove or not wear blue-light-blocking glasses during TL dosing

14.2.2 MELATONIN EXCLUSION CRITERIA

1. Sleep medication, if not willing to washout for 4 weeks. Please see the MOP for a detailed list of prohibited medications.

14.3 HALTING RULES

Study drug dosing and enrollment will be temporarily suspended pending review of the DSMB if three or more participants receiving either active intervention experience an SAE of the same type that is determined to be related to the intervention. The DSMB recommendations will be considered by the NIH and the study principal investigator prior to making any decisions regarding study continuation or discontinuation.

14.4 TAILORED LIGHT INFORMATION

14.4.1 RISK ASSESSMENT

Tailored Light (TL) is considered non-significant risk. Side effects of TL have not been extensively reported. A rare side effect is headache. Further, participants may be withdrawn at the investigators' discretion.

14.4.2 LIGHT DELIVERY METHOD

The modified table/floor lamp will deliver polychromatic white light from up to 12-16 inches from the open eye for at least 1 hour in the morning (within 2 hours of waking, but no later than noon). The table/floor lamp is a controlled plug-in fixture that will be placed on a timer. The timer will be set to turn the light table on at desired wake times and turn it off 4 hours before desired bedtimes.

Participants will also wear a light sensor (Blue Iris Labs Mobile Sensor) to measure existing surrounding lighting during the intervention. The Blue Iris is a personal light meter calibrated to measure circadianeffective light. It can store 60 days of light measurements at 1-min intervals. It will characterize the light exposure of each participant. This light sensor will help verify compliance with the light exposure protocol. Importantly, the Blue Iris is noninvasive, not a medical device, and produces no harmful emissions. Similar to wearing a badge, participants will be asked to wear the device for the duration of the study, but at a minimum for 7 days after TL installation and 7 days before EOI. If they choose not to wear the Blue Iris device for the duration of the study, they will be asked to keep a daily log with the start and end times they were exposed to the intervention.

14.4.3 DOSING

The table/floor lamp will provide a circadian stimulus equal to 0.3 at the cornea,⁶¹ and will be delivered for 8 weeks.

Placebo delivery will be through the same lamp method; however, it will be programmed to deliver a circadian stimulus less than 0.1, which is below the threshold for activating the circadian system. This will be accomplished by utilizing a low brightness bulb.

Light from the table/floor lamp must be delivered within 2 hours of waking for at least 1 hour. Lamp use greater than 1 hour during the daytime hours (between desired wake times and 4 hours before desired bedtime) will be encouraged.

The table/floor lamp will be programmed to be turned off 4 hours before desired bedtimes.

Participants will be encouraged to minimize exposure to all ambient and device-related light, including from electronic devices and daylight, 1 hour before their scheduled bedtime.

Interventionists will call participants throughout the intervention to encourage light adherence.

14.4.4 RATIONALE FOR SELECTION OF DOSE

Tailored lighting in the morning will produce light levels (circadian stimulus = 0.3) at least 5 to 10 times higher than typical household evening light, thereby ensuring a high circadian light-entrainment contrast between day and night. This amount of circadian stimulation is effective at entraining the circadian system and improving sleep when delivered during the daytime.^{62,63} Morning doses of light are associated with strengthening circadian rhythms and improving sleep. Additionally, individuals with bright compared to dim indoor lighting report fewer sleep disturbances, which is similar to individuals who spent at least 1 hour outdoors compared to those spending 15 minutes or less.⁶² Tailored lighting options delivering a circadian stimulus of 0.3 will deliver at least 300 to 400 lux at the eye at the suggested times in the morning. This dose delivered for 1 hour is equivalent to a nocturnal melatonin

suppression by 30%, suggesting that this dose can affect the biological clock.⁶⁴ Greater amounts of daytime light have been shown to increase melatonin production during the nighttime.⁶⁵

14.5 MELATONIN INFORMATION

14.5.1 RISK ASSESSMENT

Melatonin AEs are rare. The only one occurring at a frequency greater than 1% is daytime sleepiness at 1.66%.⁶⁶ Adverse events occurring less than 1% include, but are not limited to, headache and dizziness. The presence of at least one of the above-mentioned mild symptoms was about 6% more common in people who took melatonin than those who took the placebo. Melatonin presents no significant safety risks in adults. Further, participants may be withdrawn at the investigators' discretion.

Expected AEs are those listed in the protocol appendix.

14.5.2 FORMULATION, APPEARANCE, PACKAGING, AND LABELING

Melatonin is a small molecule hormone with the chemical name of N-[2-(5-methoxy-1H-indol-3-yl)ethyl] and whose preparation is well characterized. It will be a capsule.

The placebo will be encapsulated to look similar to the melatonin capsule, but it will not contain the active ingredient.

Melatonin and the placebo capsules will be packaged in high-density polyethylene bottles with a childresistant screw cap. All packaging will be labeled to indicate that the product is for investigational use.⁶⁰

14.5.3 DRUG DISPENSING, STORAGE, AND STABILITY

Unblinded study personnel will manage melatonin and placebo disbursement to maintain blinding among participants and blinded study personnel, including site investigators.

Melatonin and the placebo should be stored at 20 °C to 25 °C (68 °F to 77 °F) with excursions permitted between 15 °C to 30 °C (59 °F to 89 °F) and away from heat, moisture, and light. Neither product should be frozen.

14.5.4 DOSING AND ADMINISTRATION

Melatonin will be administered for 8 weeks. Melatonin dosing will be one capsule of 3 mg immediate release daily consumed 2 hours before the participant's scheduled bedtime, which is defined as the time at which the participant tries to fall asleep.

Placebo dosing will be one placebo capsule once daily consumed 2 hours before the participant's scheduled bedtime.

14.5.5 RATIONALE FOR SELECTION OF DOSE

The proposed dose has previously been shown to phase shift the biological clock^{67,68} and promote daily entrainment in blind individuals who cannot perceive light.⁶⁹ Other studies have shown that oral melatonin can help minimize jet lag symptoms.^{70,71}

14.6 RESET-PASC INFORMATION

RESET-PASC will involve providing participants with education on healthy sleep behaviors through short videos (and/or paper brochures); a tailored prescription for timing of bedtime, light and melatonin/ placebo use; and electronic messages to reinforce sleep timing. Educational videos will be accessed by the participant at the beginning of the intervention period. A central investigator will review each participant's survey data remotely and will develop an initial prescription for when the participant should be exposed to the tailored light/sham light, when he/she should take melatonin/placebo, and when the participant should go to bed. This prescription will be communicated to the participant during a telephone call by a central investigator. After the initial "sleep prescription," the participant will be contacted by telephone or text message approximately every 2 weeks for 6 weeks to reinforce (or troubleshoot) light and drug/placebo adherence and bedtime routines. To inform recommendations, a central team will review responses from periodic electronically distributed questionnaires (SASS-Y, PGIC). The central team assessing the surveys will be blinded to the participant's intervention allocation.

14.7 EVENTS OF SPECIAL INTEREST

None

14.8 STATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS (APPENDIX LEVEL)

14.8.1 RATIONALE FOR SELECTION OF DOSE

Complex PASC-related Sleep Disturbances is a 2X2 factorial design. There will be two independent primary endpoints, namely (1) PROMIS 8b SD and (2) variability in sleep onset. Thus, each endpoint will be tested at .025 type I error rate to maintain the overall error rate at .05. Similar assumptions as in Appendix A (Section 13.7.1) will be used to calculate the statistical power for PROMIS 8b SD endpoint, except using type I error rate at .025 level. A total of 560 participants is needed to detect a 5-unit difference between groups with at least 90% power. For the variability in sleep onset with type I error rate of .025, a total sample size of 600 participants is needed. The study will have at least 90% power to detect an effect size between .35 and .45, assuming variability in sleep onset of SD = 70 minutes in the control group and roughly SD = 45 minutes in the intervention group. Thus, this study will require a total of 600 participants to maintain at least 90% power for both primary endpoints.